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EIGHTH INTERIM REPORT OF THE SPECIAL
COMMISSION TO STUDY AND INVESTIGATE
COMMUNISM AND SUBVERSIVE ACTIVITIES
AND RELATED MATTERS, IN THE COMMON-
WEALTH.

Before the Special Commission to Study and Investigate Communism
and Subversive Activities and Related Matters in the Commonwealth,
held in Room 436, State House, Boston, Massachusetts, at 11.30 a.m.,
Thursday, January 19, 1956.

Senator Philip G. Bowker, Chairman.
Representative John Tynan.

Representative William I. Randall
Mr. George W. Cashman.

Thomas H. Bresnahan, Esq., for the Commission.

Herbert A. Philbrick, Sworn.
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] What is your name?
The Chairman. Before you begin, I wish to emphasize that we wish

to preserve proper order and decorum here, and any demonstrations will
be dealt with by the Commission very quickly. We wish to pay strict
attention to the testimony given by this witness with proper attention
to detail. Mr. Counsel.

Q. What is your name? A. My name is Herbert A. Philbrick.
Q. Where do you live, Mr. Philbrick? A. White Plains, NewYork.
Q. And what is your business? A. I am a member of the staff of the

New York Herald-Tribune in New York City.

Q. At some time were you a resident of Massachusetts? A. Yes, I
was a resident of Massachusetts from early youth until, oh, about three
years ago.

Senator John E. Powers.
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Q. And where was your last place of residence in Massachusetts?
A. My last place of residence was 246 Tremont Street in Melrose, Mel-
rose Highlands.

Q. At some time, Mr. Philbrick, did you become a member of the
Communist Party? A. Yes, I did, sir.

Q. Will you tell us approximately when and the circumstances under
which you joined the Communist Party? A. I first became involved in
the Communist movement back in 1940, when, unbeknownst to me, I
joined a Communist front organization called the Cambridge Youth
Council. When I later discovered the Cambridge Youth Council was a
Communist front, I then approached the FBI. Following that, I went
into the movement. Later on I was invited by the Communist Party to
join the Young Communist League, which I did. And then finally in
1944, the spring of 1944, I was recruited by the Communist Party into
the Communist Party movement itself.

Q. And would you describe the circumstances under which you be-
came an active member yourself in the Communist Party? A. I don’t
understand the question.

Q. How did you overtly become a member of the Communist Party?
A. Well, I officially became a member of the Communist Party, I sup-
pose, when I received my very first Communist Party card, which was in
the spring of 1944. However, before that time I had been very actively
working as a member of the Young Communist League and American
Youth for Democracy. This work was done at Communist Party head-
quarters under Communist Party direction and instruction.

Q. Would you describe what the work was of the Young Communist
League when you were a member from 1940 to 1944? A. The work of
the Young Communist League was manifold. Its chief objective, of
course, was to work among the young people in the Commonwealth of
Massachusetts and to influence them in directions favorable to the
Soviet Union and unfavorable to the United States. The work of the
Young Communist League also was that of recruiting or working to re-
cruit members of the youth into the Communist Party itself. This was
done by a process of indoctrination, a process of training, a process of
disciplining, and a process of weeding out. Very few of those who first
joined the Young Communist League actually became members of the
Communist Party. Those who do are chosen by the Communists or
selected by the Communist Party itself. The principal job of the YCL
is for the recruiting of individuals who will ultimately become trusted
disciplined members of the Communist Party itself.

Q. One of the things you just spoke about following the training was
the discipline. Can you tell us what was the discipline within the Young
Communist League? A. The discipline starts off by giving you a lot of
unpleasant jobs to do, such as selling the Daily Worker or going out with
Communist Party petitions, at that time known as Party grubbers. They
were given all the dirty work to do. This is donefor the reason if a young
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person is not going to follow Party orders, if he is not going to do what
he is told, if he is not going to have sufficient dedication, he will drop out
and quit. The Communist Party, therefore, deliberately hopes to weed
out those who for any reason at a later date will resign. The last thing
they want to happen is to recruit somebody who will later on turn out to
be a Whittaker Chambers, Elizabeth Bentley. They do everything to
prevent that from happening. Perfect discipline is a major thing. You
have to learn to follow orders, adhere to Party instructions. If the Com-
munist Party line changes, you have to change the line. This you must
do. It is almost a military type of discipline.

Q. Now, then, having been trained, disciplined and successful of not
being weeded out, would you tell us what the process was of becoming
an active member of the Communist Party itself? A. The process is very
slow. It is done first by drawing the young people into the realm of
Communist front activity. If they absorb that part of the activity and
seem to go along, the Party then approaches them for some little more
serious work to do. By a very gradual process the young people are led
step by step a little further up the rung of the Communist Party until
finally they have come to the point where the Communist Party feels
they can be sufficiently trusted to be permitted to join the Party itself.
They used to brag it was a high privilege, a great honor to belong to the
Communist Party. I have heard Fannie Hartman, former Communist
Party boss, tell us it was a great honor and it was reserved for a tiny
amount of people. It was pointed out to us that even in the Soviet
Union itself only three people out of a hundred are permitted to belong
to the Party itself. Now, in order to achieve this high honor meant we,
as individuals, had to really knuckle down and do a pretty good job.

Q. Now, once having become a member of the Communist Party
itself, will you describe to us some of the work that you were called upon
to do. A. My own work, since I was in the field of advertising, the
Party called me chiefly to work in their educational division and to work
as a propagandist for them. I turned out enormous numbers of leaflets,
pamphlets, both for public instruction and also for the training of the
Communist Party members inside the Party itself.

Q. Now, will you describe to us some of the duties of the Educational
Division? A. The Educational Division of the Communist Party was
composed of they called it a Commission, I believe six or seven
members of that Commission. And our job was to direct the educational
activity of the Communist Party in Massachusetts and New England
areas. We had to direct the education of the young people in the YCL
and determine the course of action and the issues to be discussed in the
cell meetings. We had to work on the propaganda front, that is, the
propaganda distributed through the Communist front organizations for
public consumption. We had to lay out the course of action for the
educational work in the Communist cells themselves among Communist
Party members. It involved the whole area of getting across the Com-
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munist Party line all the way from the cell the Communist Party line
to the non-Communist right up to the training and indoctrination of the
hard core Communist Party member.

Q. For how long were you an ordinary member of the Communist
Party? A. Well, I would say that I was what may be called a rank and
file member of the Communist Party up until the fall of 1947. And it
was at that time I was pulled out of the regular ranks of the Communist
Party and moved into the so-called Pro group or Pro-Four cell of the
Communist Party here in the Massachusetts area.

Q. Will you describe to us the circumstances in which you were pulled
out of the ordinary rank and file and into the Pro-Four group? A. Well,
I received instructions that, first of all, I was to drop out of my Communist
cell. At that time in Melrose I was no longer to attend cell meetings
with them. I was to destroy my Communist Party card and never to
carry one again. I was to never go near Communist Party headquarters
from that time on, never telephone Party headquarters even though for
the first seven years I was working very actively at Party headquarters.
I was told, in a word, to conceal any particle of evidence that I had any
connection with the Communist Party at all. I was forbidden to be seen
publicly with any known Communists. These instructions came first,
and I was told I would receive further instructions. A few weeks went
by and I was told I was to attend my first meeting of the Pro-Four cell.

Q. When, where and by whom were you given first the instructions
to drop out of the Communist cell and destroy your card? A. The first
instructions were conveyed to me by Richard Edsel, who was at that
time a vice-president of a very large firm here in Boston.

Q. And do you know where Richard Edsel is now? A. He is now in
Canada.

Q. Do you know of your own knowledge for how long a period of time
he has been out of the Commonwealth as a resident or business man?
A. He left some time after I showed up as a witness against the top
eleven Communists in Foley Square, New York City.

Representative Tynan. Does he have any affiliation with that large
corporation or firm now?

The Witness. No affiliation of any kind. And, as a matter of fact,
he disappeared from that job and gave no notice of resigning. He simply
did not show up at his desk one morning and he hasn’t been seen back.

Mr. Cashman. He was an employee rather than an owner
The Witness. An employee, yes, sir.
Q. From whom else did you receive instructions to go into the Pro-

Four group? A. Another contact was made with Henry Silberman.
Both Henry Silberman and Richard Edsel were members of the first Pro-
Four unit I belonged to.

Q. Will you describe when and where and under what circumstances
you attended your first Pro-Four meeting? A. I attended my first Pro-
Four meeting on Beacon Hill, Boston. The circumstances were in this
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fashion: I was quite used to receiving in advance up until this time
notice or information as to where the Party meetings would be held or
where the cell meeting would be held. There was a little change this
time in that I was not told in advance where the meeting would be held.
I was told I would be taken to the meeting. Arrangements were made
for me to meet with Edsel on the corner of Revere and Charles Street in
Boston. There is a little delicatessen store there. We met at the ap-
pointed time on the corner and I was led to the meeting place. It de-
veloped when I arrived the meeting was at the apartment of Myron and
Norma Kumins.

Q. On what street? A. I don’t recall the address now. Was it Beech
or Revere Street?

Q. If I call your attention to Revere Street? A. Revere Street would
have been the street, yes.

Q. Now, who was present as you recall at your first meeting of the
Pro-Four group? A. I would have to refresh my memory before I could
recall those who attended the very first meeting. I know NormaKumins,
Richard Edsel, Peg Gilbert was there, Henry Silberman. And at this
time I don’t recall the number of folks there. There were about ten or
eleven at that very first meeting.

Q. And for how long did you continue to be a member of the Pro-Four
group? A. I remained a member of the Pro-Four group right up to the
time I appeared as a witness on the witness stand in New York City.

Q. Now, would you tell us what the occupation in the Communist
Party was of the Pro-Four group? A. The Pro-Four group consisted of
people in the professions, doctors, lawyers, teachers, professors, book pub-
lishers I would say the vast majority of these people, if not all of them,
were college trained, college graduates, most of them holding down
fairly substantial positions with better than average incomes.

The Chairman. Senator Powers.
Senator Powers. You said that you were a member up until the time

you appeared as a witness against the eleven top Communists in Foley
Square.

The Witness. Yes, sir
Senator Powers. Will you tell the Commission whether or not it is

true you were invited that night to be present at a high functionary meet-
ing?

The Witness. Yes, that is true. I had already received instructions
I was to attend a Communist meeting that very evening at the apart-
ment

Senator Powers. The evening of the day you testified?
The Witness. The evening of the day I testified, which I believe was

on a Tuesday evening in April of 1949. And that cell meeting I was told
was to be at the address of Florence Luscomb.

Senator Powers. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Powers. That is all, Mr. Chairman.
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Q. Would you describe to us a typical cell meeting of the Pro-Four
group? A. Well, the cell meeting form in the Pro-Four group was ex-
actly the same as in the rest of the Communist Party. And that is that
it was divided into three sections. The first section usually had to do
with the collection of Party dues, the sale of Communist Party literature
provided through the Progressive Book Shop, discussion of cell business
more or less. This usually would take only a few minutes. Daily Worker
subscriptions make sure every one got the magazine, The Communist,
now known as Political Affairs. This would be dispensed with as rapidly
as possible.

Then the second section of the meeting would be a brief discussion of
Party activities, Party assignments given to the various cell members,
how well they had been doing, whether any corrections or changes could
be made, how a better job could be done.

Then the third section, and that always took up the greater part of
time, was the educational section. This sometimes went on for an hour
or more, during which we constantly and steadily every single meeting
over and over again went over the Marxist, Leninist, Stalinist dogmas and
textbooks and manuals in order to make sure, of course, we alwrays ad-
hered strictly to the Communist Party line.

Q. Was the revolution of the overthrow of this government discussed?
A. Yes, indeed. That was discussed many, many times.

Q. And discussed in your presence in these Pro-Four meetings’
A. Yes, sir.

Q. What books were used in the discussion? A. Well, again, the list
of books would run almost the entire gamut of the Progressive Book
Store’s stock, many of them, and as fast as we could discuss them and as
quickly as we could get through them. The procedure usually was we
would take one of the books, and it was broken down to one or two chap-
ters at one meeting. And for the next meeting we would have a chapter
or half a chapter. In other words, we didn’t take the whole book at
once. It was gone over chapter by chapter, sentence by sentence in order
to make sure everybody understood exactly what was being taught and
told.

Q. Will you tell us specifically about different books or excerpts of
books preaching the violent overthrow? A. Yes. We were discussing
this morning that very question as to whether the Communist Party mem-
bers had a full understanding of what Marxism, Leninism and Stalinism
is, and particularly around the subject of revolution. And this we dis-
cussed many, many times, because it was pointed out to us over and over
again that the Communist Party was very distinctive in relation to other
organizations such as the Socialist Party. And a very important and
one of the great distinctions was that the Communist Party is and was
a revolutionary party dedicated to the overthrow, the revolutionary
overthrow, of existing state governments. We were told the Socialists
were very stupid about these things, that the Socialists thought you
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could build a new society upon the foundations of the old capitalist society.
This we were told was absolutely wrong. The only way to accomplish
the ultimate success, the victor}' of Communism, was through revolution.

One of the textbooks used by the Communist Party was entitled, “The
Foundation of Leninism.” You have asked me to read an excerpt, and
I will read it again and emphasize it was discussed sentence by sentence
to make sure every one knew exactly.

“The dictatorship of the proletariat, which is the communist form
of government the dictatorship of the proletariat is not established
on the foundations of bourgeoisie system of things. It is established
in the course of the destruction of that system

I read again another sentence:

“The dictatorship of the proletariat is a revolutionary authority
forcibly imposed upon the bouigeoisie.

Many times it was discussed, of course, the nature of the Soviet Union
and the Communist society. Communists had no illusion about the
Soviet Union. Every Communist knows there is a secret police, the
NKVD, that there are ten and twelve million in slave labor camps in
Russia today. They knew this was quite possible and part of the ap-
paratus.

I read another sentence, the Communist definition of a state, any
state whether a capitalist or communist state:

The state is an instrument in the hands of the dominant class
used to break the resistance of the adversaries of that class.”

There is no question in the mind of a Communist but the Communist
state is used to break the resistance of adversaries of the Soviet Union.
It is laid out very, very clearly. I will read another quote:

“To put it briefly, the dictatorship of the proletariat is the rule
of the proletariat over the bourgeoisie, a rule unrestricted by law
based upon force.”

Now, these are only a very few sentences, from one page of the great
many pages in this particular book out of a great many books that were
used in the course of that training. And I emphasize that to indicate to
you there cannot possibly, cannot possibly be any misunderstanding in
the mind of a hard core Communist. These words are very clear. Not
only very clear, but we went over them very closely.

Representative Tynan. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Tynan.
Representative Tynan. Mr. Philbrick, that was understood by the

Pro-Four group. Was it understood by the echelons beneath that?
The Witness. Down to a certain level, not in the Young Communist

League necessarily. This material naturally is against the Smith Act.
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It is illegal in the United States to teach and advocate the violent over-
throw of the United States government. Since this is an illegal fact
it is against the law naturally, the Communists are very cautious about
who they teach this material to very seriously. When you first join the
Young Communist League, you are not then a Communist. Those
youngsters in Cambridge who joined with myself were not Communists
when they first joined. As a matter of fact, most of them quit, most got
out as time went along. Indeed, the Communist Party was the very first
to appreciate if they began teaching this to those young people, they
would have run, not walked, to the nearest door. That is not the way
you start in to get a new recruit in the Communist Party. No, the time
when a person became aware depended entirely on the individual. That
time is determined by the Communist Party themselves. Every in-
dividual is hand trained, and it is the CommunistParty itself that watches
each individual and slowly brings him up the ladder. It is called raising
the level of class understanding and Marxist understanding. And very
carefully, step by step, they are brought to a point when the Communists
feel, “Now we can give him the whole truth and nothing but the truth.”
In the early stages there are various degrees of understanding in the
minds of the Communists themselves as to what this whole picture is all
about.

The Chairman. Then, Mr. Philbrick, all of those individuals that you
have identified to us in the closed session this morning as having been
seen by you within the Pro-Four cell -

The Witness. Yes, sir, that is true.
The Chairman, are hard core Communists with a strict adherence

to the duty of violent overthrow of our government?
The Witness. That is so, sir. Each one of those names are people

of whom I have absolutely no doubt of any kind at all.
Q. Now, during your entire association with the Pro-Four group were

the doctrines of Marx, Lenin and Stalin continuously driven home and
continuously studied? A. Yes, they were at every single cell meeting
week after week.

Q. Now, after you revealed yourself and testified in Foley Square
Court House, you no longer were a member of the Communist Party?
A. I quit when I walked to the witness stand. Peculiarly enough, two
weeks later the Communist Party expelled me by official act.

Q. Since you finally quit and subsequently were expelled, have you
made a study of Communism in the United States? A. Yes, I have, sir.
I have continued to follow the activity of the Communist Party as closely
as possible.

Q. Have you followed the activity of the Communist Party as an ex-
member and a student of Communism up until today? A. Yes, that is
true. I make it a point to obtain as many Communist Party documents
as possible. I read regularly the Daily Worker and the Sunday Worker.
I read regularly every Communist pamphlet, including the “Cominform
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Bulletin,” published in Budapest. The “Cominform, The Communist
International.”

Q. What do you say as to the present extent of Communist activity in
the United States as compared with when you were a member? A. Sir,
there is no question in my mind, and I have checked this with many
others following this, some as professionals whose job it is to check I
have checked my opinion and judgment with them and there is no
question in my own mind that the Communists are busier today than
ever before. They have never been busier. It is true there are a smaller
number of Communists in the party today than there were in 1945 or
1949, but at no time have the Communists been busier, more active, been
more strenuously striving to ultimately see one day the Soviet Union
take over.

Representative Tynan. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Tynan.
Representative Tynan. You said it is true there is a smaller number.

Do you attribute that to their being more selective or because of laws
that have come into existence that perhaps scared people from the initial
point?

The Witness. It is both. Number one, many people have shied
away, many former members dropped off. And, secondly, the Com-
munist Party is cautious of many laws and have been very, very careful,
very restrictive and have tended to restrict their membership to a fairly
hard core of Communists who can be absolutely trusted.

Representative Tynan. They don’t want another Philbrick.
The Witness. They sure don’t.
The Chairman. Have you reason to know or are you able to testify

to us of your knowledge as to the security, the internal security measures
that the Communist Party, in particular the party in this Common-
wealth, take to make absolutely certain that those who attend the inner
cell meetings are not spies, saboteurs or informers?

The Witness. Yes, indeed, sir. The Communist Party takes a tre-
mendous number of precautions specifically designed to attempt to wall
off each individualand to prevent each individual Communist from gain-
ing very much or too much information. For example, in our Pro-Four
cells we were forbidden to have any Communistbusiness with any other
member of the Communist Party unless specifically ordered and in-
structed to do so. If we knew of another Communist person, we were
forbidden to mention his name in our cell, so no one else would learn the
Communist identification of this individual. We had no written notices
of meetings, not even a telephone notice of a meeting openly. We were
forbidden to use the telephone for party purposes. We dealt with each
other directly and personally in personal contact and in secret cell meet-
ings. We made it a point not to meet in the same home regularly. We
switched the meetings so the neighbors would not notice or think the same
people seemed to be getting together at the same place. We carried no
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Communist Party card so that evidence would not be in existence. Every
precaution was taken to try to prevent any legal evidence from being
obtained. The reason for that was the value of the Pro group to the
Communist Party consisted chiefly in their secrecy. These members
could achieve a great deal more for the Communist Party than one who
was known openly as a member, especially in the realm of the Communist
front activity, very important to the Communist machine.

The Chairman. When you were ordered to disengage yourself from a
certain type of activity and become what was known as a floater, such in-
formation having been delivered to you by a man mentioned here today,
did you then lose identity with the Pro-Four group, or were you on your
own on a special capacity that was even more secret?

The Witness. As a floater I was on my own, and it was common in
connection with the professional unit of the Communist Party here and
there that we would have party affiliations with individuals known as a

floater. A floater was a Communist who did not attend a cell meeting.
His identity was held to be so highly important he would not risk attend-
ing a cell meeting. He would remain isolated and would receive instruc-
tions by courier. One or two people who would be in contact with him,
he would receive instructions from. He would be completely isolated.
I was a floater for some number of weeks between the time of transfer
from the rank and file into the Pro group.

Q. You told us they were smaller in number today. Do you have an
opinion what the effect of Congressional and legislative inquiries have
been on the Communist Party? A. There is no question but the effect
of the Congressional, Senatorial and state investigations have helped a
great deal to reduce that membership substantially. I think I am
sure the information obtained and the public information presented
through this Committee and other committees have served to inform
and enlighten a great many people who otherwise might have become
confused, might have become victimized or induced into joining the Com-
munist Party movement. Today by virtue of the fact we have a great
deal more factual information, I am sure the Party is having a more diffi-
cult job in recruiting. Many, many indications of that have been given.

Mr. Cashman. Mr. Philbrick, based on your long association in this
movement in the various capacities in which you served, do you have an
opinion that you could give us with reference to whether or not the in-
dividual who became quite immersed and embroiled in this movement
might have been so over an extended period of time on an innocuous basis
rather than dedicated to the violent overthrow of the government?

The Witness. You would have to make the distinction in discussing
the movement whether you meant specifically the Communist apparatus
itself or in an over-all Communist front activity. That is a very important
distinction, because it is true that in therealm of the Communist fronts
and there have been many, many of them which have been very, very
successful in that area you will find a very tremendous number of
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people who are not Communists in it. They wouldn’t be trusted by the
Communist Party inside the party itself. These people and again I
always try to point out when we read or go over the say the House
Un-American Activities List of Subversive Activities and organizations

we must remember the majority of the people in these organizations
were non-Communists and most of those people had no full knowledge,
no appreciation of actually what the organization meant, what it was
really for, of the extent of the Communist infiltration or control and many
times no appreciation of what Communism is or is all about. This hap-
pened many, many times.

I would like to point out one particular experience which I think should
be pointed out in all fairness to the many young people victimized by
the Communist criminal conspiracy into joining a wonderful youth
organization, American Youth for Democracy. It was one of the most
successful Communist fronts ever used in the United States. That is a
wonderful sounding name. I had a wonderul opportunity of watching
the process take place, because I was the Massachusetts State Treasurer
of AYD, American Youth for Democracy, working under Communist
Party instructions from party headquarters.

Now, AYD consisted, I would say, of 80 per cent or 90 per cent decent
young people who were non-Communists and had no idea at all that all
of the top officers, Herbert Philbrick, Bernice Rogers, Donald Bollen,
were hard core Communist Party members taking our instructions

Mr. Cashman. At least one of those people had some reservations, at
least one of the three.

The Witness. None at all
Mr. Cashman. Mr. Philbrick did.

The Witness. We worked out of party headquarters. This was not
known, however, to the young people, and they had no idea of that fact.
If they had known it, I am sure the vast majority of them would never
have joined the organization, would not have contributed money to it.
That perhaps I think is what you had in mind. The unfortunate story
of the Communist front is the majority of those people are the victims,
not the vultures.

Mr. Cashman. You made a comment with respect to the victims.
Would you be good enough to make such comment in respect to what you
term the vultures and why it was impossible for any thinking person to
come to the conclusion they didn’t know what was going on?

The Witness. There is a recent book which has just been issued by
the Senate Internal Security Committee called “Handbook for Ameri-
cans,” and I would here urge that every one, especially every citizen,
obtain a copy of that “Handbook for Americans” because this subject
of successful operations of fronts is discussed in great detail. And it
makes a very careful distinction of pointing out first of all, you have a
very clear distinction of Communist Party members, the vulture who
knows exactly what he is doing, who knows he is serving in the interests
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of the Soviet Union as against the victim who joined the wonderful
organization of academic freedom, who joined the organization feeling
that they are serving in the interest, certainly not of the Soviet Union,
but in the interest of the American people. It is a very, very important
distinction.

The Chairman. Did most of the hard core members come from the
Pro-Four group in this Commonwealth, and were they given directives
to organize, get into and to run the organization for youth that you men-
tioned?

The Witness. Yes, indeed. Your Communist front organization is
almost the exclusive part of your Pro-Four people. The reason is these
people had nice sounding names, good jobs, good backgrounds and all
the rest, and were trusted and not known as Communists. These indi-
viduals are in a position to approach other influential citizens, to be able
to mislead them or get their confidence and embroil and bring them into
the Communist front apparatus. That is the greatest value, again, of
the Pro-Four Communist, the fact that his membership is secret and he
can enjoy the trust and confidence of large numbers of people about him.
That was typical of many names we discussed this morning, whose names
are widely known about the Commonwealth, who enjoyed a great deal
of prestige. Many of them even enjoyed the trust and confidence of
many others, unfortunately.

Mr. Cashman. In the last few months there have been certain people
who have now come forward who were missing from the Commonwealth
for some considerable period of time. Have you any comment to make
as to what induced their leaving their state of anonymity and coming
forward?

The Witness. Yes, I have knowledge of that, because before I left
the Party we were given instructions as to our underground operation.
In fact, I spoke and had a long conference with Daniel Boone Schirmer
one day concerning and during which plans were made for setting up the
underground apparatus of the Communist Party, establishing hideouts
underground, illegal printing equipment, and all the rest. These measures
were established in advance and plans were laid so that when the Party
so determined, it would be possible for certain of their key members to
go underground but to continue to operate. In other words, to continue
to operate the Communist Party in an illegal underground fashion. This,
of course, was done and a large number of Communist Party function-
aries and others did vanish into the underground and stay there for a
long period of time. More recently they have been coming up above
ground, and this has been happening not only in Boston but all over the
country.

Mr. Cashman. What has taken place within the Party which has
warranted their current emergence after a period of underground activity?

The Witness. I have with me, and, in fact, it might be well to intro-
duce that particular document into the record, because it explains it far
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better than I do. It would take a long time to go through the entire
document, but I have with me today a series of reports to the National
Conference of the Communist Party. These reports concern a number
of subjects, and the very first report is entitled, “Geneva.” And that is
the key to the reason why the Communists are now coming up above
ground.

They call this I will read some of the paragraph headings which,
again, are the Communists’ words, not mine:

“New Stage in Peace Struggle.”
The Communists feel this is a new stage in this battle.
“Impact of Geneva on the American People. The Fight to Ad-

vance from Geneva.”

The fight to advance from Geneva is obviously to bring the Communist
Party above ground and establish it, if possible, as a so-called legitimate
political movement in the United States. This particular document runs
on for eight or ten solid pages, and I will read just one part:

“In conclusion, in advancing the fight to realize the path of
Geneva and bring an end to the cold war and bring about an era of
peaceful co-existence, the people of our country will be called upon
to face up and bring about”

I cannot find the immediate sentence at this time, but included in here
is a call to re-establish the Communist Party and get it accepted again
as a normal, legitimate political party, as it was, let’s say, back in the
days of Earl Browder.

The Chairman. Mr. Bresnahan, will you introduce that document
and have it labeled as an exhibit and made part of our official record?

Mr. Bresnahan. I offer as Philbrick Exhibit 1, Political Affairs for
January, 1956, a special number which contains on the front page this
statement, “The Challenge of 1956,” and also, “Report to the National
Conference of the Communist Party.”

[Political Affairs for January, 1956, marked “Philbrick Exhibit I.’
Representative Tynan. Mr. Chairman
The Chairman. Representative Tynan
Representative Tynan. I want to get in a couple of questions in con-

nection with infiltration into politics, if I may. Were instructions given
to members to become involved in politics?

The Witness. Yes, indeed, many times. Again, to run through the
gamut of the way this was done would take too long. And I believe one
of the principal names involved was a name mentioned in the Executive
Session this morning. I cannot at this time mention this person because
of your practice not to expose these names until the people have had an
opportunity to testify and appear. But many of our Communist members
were given instructions to move into the political arena. This was done
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during the Progressive Party. At the Progressive Party a good many
of our Communist Party members, including myself, received instructions
to move into the Progressive Party and to direct it again in directions
favorable to the Communist movement.

Representative Tynan. This name that lam going to mention now,
sir, has been placed in our reports. Consequently, did you know Walter
O’Brien?

The Witness. Yes, indeed, I knew him very well.
Representative Tynan. Was he a candidate of the Communist Party

the office of Mayor?

The Witness. I believe he wa
Mr. Bresnahan. I don’t believe as a member of the Communist

Party.

The Witness. He was a candidate, I believe, for the Progressive
Party.

Representative Tynan. Was it at the instructions of the Communist
Party?

The Witness. I don’t recall, because I believe that happened at a
date I was not in contact with Walter O’Brien. But at the time I did
know him, I associated with him together personally and with full knowl-
edge as fellow members of the Communist Party. I met him in connec-
tion with my activities as Educational Director for the Communist
Party for the Eighth Congressional District in Massachusetts. As such
it was my job and function to direct and work for the education of our
Communist Party members throughout the whole area. We attended

we called upon Walter O’Brien tomany cell meetings, and at least two
come to the Communist cell meetin
body there but trusted Communists,
munist Party members.

;s, closed meetings, absolutely no-
to teach and lecture to our Corn-

Representative Tynan. Was Mr
Party?

O’Brien paid by the Communist

The Witness. I believe Walter O’Brien was reimbursed for at least
some of those.

Representative Tynan. In other words, I wouldn’t be too far wrong
if I said he was a professional Communist?

The Witness. No, indeed.
The Chairman. I don’t want to infringe on the time of counsel, but

you said the Pro-Four trained men and sent them out under orders to
organize the youth. Did they also go out under orders to infiltrate into
two other fields I will now mention, education and labor unions?

The Witness. Yes, indeed, sir. The labor unions, of course, have
always been a focal point of Communist concentration. This is certainly
not unknown to any legitimate labor union leader, because the labor
unions themselves have been fighting the Communists for many years,
and any leader knows full well that the unions are under constant at-
tack, constant danger of infiltration. And it is an unrelenting battle to
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keep their ranks cleansed of Communist infiltration. This has always
been so and continues to be so up to this very moment.

The Chairman. What about education?
The Witness. Education again has been a focal point for the Com-

munist movement, because it is here the Communists feel they will be
able to especially work for their recruiting of Pro group members. When
they go out for top Communist Party leaders, they don’t go into the
slum areas to look for them. The Communists are clever, not stupid,
and when they go looking for candidates, they don’t go to the under-
privileged. They go for the very best people they can possibly obtain.
They know the best person and best recruit is a college graduate, probably
from the very best college in the land, a person who will be intelligent,
highly trained and with a great deal of knowledge. He will have contacts
and will be accepted into the community, he will move into positions
which no rank and file Communist Party member could ever obtain.
That is why the field of education has always been under attack by the
Communist. It is now and will continue to be.

The Chairman. Now, we have brought up the question of youth,
education and the labor movement. What about the field of religion, all
types of religion despite the atheistic background of the CommunistParty?

The Witness. I would say it is in the field of religion today that the
Communists are more successful than in any other field selling the Com-
munist Party line. This can be determined by noticing, for example,
almost virtually every time any petition, for example, comes out which
would in an)- way favor the Communists, you will find a large proportion
of the names would be those of so-called ministers of the gospel. I will
guarantee if you go over the records of the Daily Worker for the last two
to five years, every Communist petition the Rosenberg case, any case
you want to pick out of the hat you will find a larger proportion of
ministers than from any other single classification or occupation. Today
you will find virtually no labor union names on those lists.

This means the Communists today are being very successful in con-
fusing and selling their line of confusion in this area very successful.
Not that these people are Communists, but unfortunately are falling into
traps, being used, being victimized and with great success.

The Chairman. Now I will go into the last category I have in my
mind at this moment, and that is your Pro-Four group instructions to
any of the members of such group to get into security industries; that is,
atomic research, the making of war materials, the highly secret type of
thing we do a lot of here in Massachusetts in helping the armed forces of
our nation did that group have any directive to get into research fields,
radar, atomic energy and the manufacturing of war materials?

The Witness. Yes, indeed, sir. I believe I have testified previously
concerning this many times, that a function of your Communist apparatus
is not only that of recruiting, not only that of developing the Communist
Party line, of influencing the American people, those whom it can, in
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directions favorable to the Soviet Union; but a big part of the Communist
activity in this country is directed to Soviet intelligence and espionage.
That has been part of the Communist apparatus here ever since it started
in this country. The pattern is not only true here; it is true in every single
country in the world.

The Chairman. Was your Pro-Four group involved in such work?
The Witness. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Now, in carrying out such work, how did you relay

information back to the Communist headquarters of the United States?
Was it done through drop stations of some kind?

The Witness. It was done by means of mail drops or party courier.
We had party couriers assigned to our Pro-Four cell on Beacon Hill,
whose job it was to serve as messenger. We had a Party courier that
conveyed information from the cell outward, and another Party courier
whose job it was to bring directives from Party headquarters, a fellow
by the name of Comrade Pete. He would show up at irregular intervals
with instructions from Party headquarters to our cell. We used couriers
because of the fact it was forbidden to have any direct contact with
Communist Party cells ourselves as individuals.

The Chairman. Have you any doubt that kind of activity is going
on at this moment?

The Witness. No doubt whatever.
Mr. Cashman. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Mr. Cashman.
Mr. Cashman. With respect to the participation of Communists in

politic arena, do you have reason to believe that participation still exists
at the present time?

The Witness. Indeed, yes, sir.
Mr. Cashman. Would one of the techniques that might be used with

respect to some of these individuals be to attempt to destroy an individual
who was, who might prove to be, the undoing of the individual who was
making the protestation?

The Witness. Well, I don’t know in what connection you are asking
that, but if the question involves that of trying to destroy a person by
character assassination, by innuendo, that is true, because the Com-
munists are past masters, as any casual reading of any Communist Party
literature would indicate.

Mr. Cashman. Are they still financing some of the activity of indi-
viduals who are speaking against members of either Congressional com-
mittees or State committees?

The Witness. Yes, indeed
Mr. Cashman. Of your own knowledge do you know locally of any

situation in which the Communists have actually paid for literature which
has been designed to destroy various members of commissions, wherever
they may sit, who are investigating this problem?

The Witness. Not recently have I had access to such information,
but while in the Party movement itself this was very clear. You know the
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Party tends to plead poverty a great deal of the time, but I wish every one
here had the opportunity of watching the vast sums of money pass from
one Communist to another that I did many, many times.

The Chairman. What do you mean by vast sums?
The Witness. Rolls and wads of bills.
The Chairman. Hundreds of thousands, thousands of dollars?
The Witness. I would not be able to tell from the size of these wads

that were being passed around, but certainly a great deal.
The Chairman. Big enough to choke a horse?
The Witness. Indeed, yes.

Mr. Cashman. I have here in my hand a letter which concerns me
personally a great deal because it was directed against another member of
this Commission who was the chairman of our Subcommittee to investigate
labor and such activities as the Communists may have had in the labor
movement. And I would like to read this for the record and then have
you comment on the question of the technique that is involved:

“346 Walnut Avenue, Boston 19, Mass.,
November 4, 1955,

Dear Friend:
Keep McCarthyism out of Boston by defeating Senator Powers

at the polls.

This is the only real issue in the Boston Mayoralty election.
Senator Powers is one of the leading pro-McCarthy politicians in
Boston. Powers has lauded the anti-labor Republican McCarthy as
a great American,’ and boasted that the State Subversive Com-,
mission, of which he is still chairman of its labor investigating sub-
committee, had ‘co-ordinated its efforts with McCarthy’s [reported
in the Worcester Telegram, October 12, 1954].’

Powers is, too, a leading spirit of the Massachusetts witch-hunting
Commission which invited McCarthy while he was in Boston to teach
them his methods. Powers is one of the leading inquisitors of that
commission which published under legislative immunity a blacklist
of individuals. This blacklist has resulted in the loss of many jobs
and harassment of many others.

Powers is one of the most zealous members subpoenaing union
leaders at critical times in wage and contract negotiations, labor
elections, and so forth. For example, he succeeded in the case of the
insurance agents, whose union he smashed and who suffered by cuts
of 115 and more per week. Labor cannot support a man who builds
blacklists.

Powers stands for the subtle destruction of labor and unions and
of the freedoms of individuals without which no progress is possible
in Boston and in our nation.

I urge you to vote against Powers and get your family and friends
to do the same.

Walter A. O’Brien, Jr.”
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I would ask you if you would look over this and comment on the technique
that is used and whether or not, based on your associations and knowl-
edge of Mr. O’Brien in the Communist movement, whether that is thekind
of technique that was designed to smash individuals who were attempting
to do an honest job in exposing the Communist conspiracy in the Com-
monwealth of Massachusetts?

The Witness. I would say without question, sir, this is a very clever
attempt, very well done. It is not a poor job at all, a very clever attempt
at character assassination and the old smear. This is very clearly the
technique that is used, for example, by naming the person as a “leading
inquisitor.”

I would like to tell you something a little bit that we learned about
Communist propaganda. We took a great deal of time in preparing our
Communist propaganda to study the meanings of words and the use of
words. We were trained that there were several words, word symbols,
phrases to which the American people were conditioned to respond favor-
ably high sounding phrases like peace, good will, peaceful co-existence

nice sounding phrases. These words in Communist propaganda are
selected scientifically. When you are going out for a favorable response
you use words which the Communists know the people are conditioned
Pavlovian psychiatry is the technique used conditioned to respond
favorably. On the other hand, if you are going after an individual and
want to destroy him, you use words, phrases to which the American
people, we people here in this room, are conditioned automatically to
respond to unfavorably without even thinking about it. Some of these
words are just dirty words in our minds automatically, and you can sight
these words, you can see them all through this document.

The word “inquisitor,” the word “blacklist,” the phrase “smashing
trade unions” now, certainly the Communists are the very first to
realize none of these things are true. Certainly this Commission has no
interest in smashing trade unions and every legitimate labor leader knows
that very well also. But by the use of this technique, unfortunately, the
Communists are able to sway some individuals in directions which are
favorable to their ends. And, of course, the key effort made here is only
for one reason, and that is to continue to conceal their activities.

The Communists know they can never be successful out in the open.
They have never been successful in any country proceeding in the open.
They succeed only by proceeding subversely, by proceeding secretly and
underground. And they know as long as this material is exposed, made
public, they cannot succeed. And that is why this particular document
was prepared, not because the Communist Party is against MeCarthyism
at all. They have no interest in McCarthy. Here is another phrase,
symbol they are able to use. It is almost like putting a label on.

Mr. Cashman. I have no information that it is or isn’t so, but is this
the kind of thing which, predicated upon your passage within the Party,
is something the Communist Party might well have paid for? And I
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don’t indicate it did or didn’t merely whether or not it is the sort of
thing they would pay for if, for example, it was brought to your attention
it was mailed out by the ton.

The Witness. I should think this was undoubtedly the case. And
I say this because I myself sat at headquarters typing the stencils and
running them off on mimeograph machines, the identical kind of stuff.
We would sit in cell meetings and while going through the educational
discussion, a bunch, two or three thousand envelopes, would be brought
in and we would sit and put the material in the envelopes for mailing
out.

Representative Randall. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Randall has a question
Mr. Bbesnahan. Might I ask that what he referred to be marked as

Exhibit 2?
[Letter dated 11/4/55, signed by Walter O’Brien marked “Phil-

brick Exhibit

Senator Powers. May I ask one thing. I would make the assumption
they don’t like me.

Representative Randall. Mr. Philbrick, when did you first join this
Pro-Four group?

The Witness. In the fall of 1947, sir
Representative Randall. And you testified in New York on what

date?
The Witness. April 6of 1949.
Representative Randall. April 6, 1949. You were really in this

Pro-Four group for a year and a half?
The Witness. Yes, sir
Representative Randall. And since April of 1949 you have had no

access yourself to any information from the Communist Party. Isn’t
that right?

The Witness. To none of their secret information from the inside
of the secret cell meetings except that which I am sure the Communist
Party already knows and appreciates, except that I have been able to
maintain one or two contacts who have been able to bring me informa-
tion. But this, of course, is not from my own experience. It is informa-
tion passed on to us.

Representative Randall. And your information from 1949 on comes
through these contacts. Is that correct?

The Witness. Yes,

you said these Pro-Four groups
reference to education, labor and
specifically what did your Pro-Four

Representative Randall. Now,
specifically did certain things with
front groups. I would like to know
group do in the educational field?

The Witness. My own particular Pro-Four cell was not involved
directly in education. I cannot recall of any one of our members at this
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time now this I might be able to correct upon further recollection
later on working directly on the campus of the colleges. The reason
for this was as follows: Our Pro-Four group, as I indicated before, was
broken down into units or cells, and these cells each tended to specialize
in a particular field of endeavor. Therefore, our own Pro cell operating
on Beacon Hill would not have any legal knowledge we were forbidden
to have contact with the Pro-Four professors, teachers and instructors.
They would have their own unit. I did learn there were two or three such
units in existence. There was a Harvard cell, MIT cell. For a time
the two cells joined together and operated as one. There was another
cell in Cambridge that operated in the field of education. This I had
knowledge of at the time.

Representative Randall. Your particular one, what particular field
did you try to infiltrate?

The Witness. Our cell, our Pro cell operated mostly in the field of
what was called mass organization work. We worked in these big mass
Communist front organizations. We were assigned to work in the Pro-
gressive Party, in the Committee for American-Soviet Friendship, the
Joint Anti-Fascist League. I forgot the Samuel Adams School in speak-
ing of education. I can already correct myself and say Yes, our cell was
involved directly in the Samuel Adams School, which was certainly ed-
ucation.

Representative Randall. You say it was involved directly in the
Samuel Adams School. How?

The Witness. In that we met together in our cell meetings, discussed
our activity at the Samuel Adams School. Some of our members taught
at the Samuel Adams School. Well, one of the members of our cell was
Dirk J. Struik, whose name has already been publicly known. And he
was certainly a man very deeply involved in the field of education. He
also taught for us at the Samuel Adams School.

Representative Randall. He was a member of the particular cell you
were a member of?

The Witness. Yes, sir.
Representative Randall. Did he attend the meetings regularly?
The Witness. Yes, he did.
Representative Randall. He was assigned by whom to teach at the

Samuel Adams School? By your cell?
The Witness. No. Who the boss was of Dirk Struik, I have no

knowledge. I don’t know who he was receiving his orders from, but you
may make sure every single Communist has to follow orders. He cannot
go off and do what he wants to do himself. Otherwise, he is no longer a
Communist. He must follow the line. It is part of the co-ordination of
the Communist Party apparatus. If you didn’t have that co-ordination,
it would fall apart very quickly.

Representative Randall. What did your cell do specifically with the
Progressive Party?
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The Witness. In the Progressive Party we occupied virtually all of
the key positions. Again, I am a little handicapped because I believe
some of the names I would mention would not be brought before the
Commission. But I can say three of my Pro group unit occupied key
positions in the Progressive Party where absolute control was maintained.
Well, I have previously mentioned the name of Richard Edsell. He was
a member of the Pro-Four cell specifically assigned to move into, take
over and control the Progressive Party. We sat in cell meetings many,
many times discussing the tactics and strategy used for directing the
activity of the Progressive Party. There was a very small number of
Communists in the Progressive Party and a large number of non-Com-
munists, but every single move that party made was directed by Com-
munist Party members.

Senator Powers. In reply to an inquiry made by the Chairman rela-
tive to the ecclesiastic field, I would like to clear up a few points. I
would like to ask you whether or not you have any direct knowledge of
any members of the clergy within the Commonwealth who are active
members of the Communist Party. I don’t want any names.

Mr. Cashman. Just answer Yes or No.
The Witness. Would you ask the question again

[The question is read.)

The Witness. The answer would be No. And by that I mean legal
evidence. In other words, evidence which I would be able legally to prove
on the witness stand. Hearsay evidence, a great deal, yes.

Senator Powers. I think in fairness to members of the clergy that
point should be cleared up. And your answer to that is you have no
first-hand evidence that any member of the clergy in or around Boston
was a member of the Communist Party?

The Witness. Not presently in the State of Massachusetts, no.

Senator Powers. Now, would you again answer this question. In
your opinion would you say that certain members of the clergy are sus-
ceptible to being used, and they are honestly do-gooders, and that is
why their names often appear?

The Witness. That is frequently true. I sat at the headquarters
of one of the largest denominations we have in the nation, at their head-
quarters in New York the other afternoon for a three-hour session during
which this very topic was being discussed. And a large number of clergy-
men themselves are the first to say today unfortunately large numbers
of their rank of fellow associates, fellow pastors are simply so unaware of
this business, so ill prepared to meet it, so do-gooding, that they just fall
into the traps steadily and continually. This is a matter of grave con-
cern right now to a number of our top clergy and religious leaders in the
nation at this very time.

Senator Powers. As an example, Monday of this week a statement
was issued by some very outstanding members of the clergy of a certain
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denomination asking a discontinuance of this Commission. Now, these
people, you would say, are honestly motivated by a sincere motive but are
susceptible to being used, you might say, or would you say?

The Witness. I would say that would be undoubtedly so, sir.
Senator Powers. I would like to hand to you a citizens’ statement

to the GeneralCourt signed by very outstanding people. I know a couple
of them. And it is urging this Commission not be extended. I would
like, Mr. Chairman, to give this to Mr. Philbrick and give him the oppor-
tunity to recess for three or four minutes and make a comment on what
his opinion is on this particular statement, if this falls into the format,
that’s all.

The Chairman. We will suspend until two o’clock
[Noon reoe;

The Chairman. The hearing will come to order and the
meeting will proceed with the same witness on the stand.

Afternoon Session.

Herbert A. Philbrick, Resumed.
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] Mr. Philbrick, I was asking you about

your following the Communist Party and the Communist Party line and
continuing your educational treatment of the Communist Party. And
you have told us they are more busy than ever today. In what particu-
lar field are the Communists particularly busy today? A. Well, it is
evident from material coming directly from the Communist Party today
that one of their most active areas of Communist penetration at the
moment and especially in the future will be in the field of youth, among
young people.

Q. Upon what do you base that statement? A. I base that upon an
issue of Political Affairs which has been directed to Communist Party
members all over the country Just this past week. It has been directed
through official Communist Party functions. The magazine Political
Affairs, has already been identified by many, many other witnesses
other than myself as an official Communist Party document. Even if
this were not so, the document itself makes it very clear, because upon
the front page appears the words, “Report to the National Conference
of the Communist Party.”

Now, there was one report here specifically entitled “The Youth.”
This article is very, very significant. I can say that because I constantly
read this magazine, I studied it diligently all through my Communist
Party activities, and I have followed it very closely since then. And
while I was in the Party and, in fact, for long before that, and since that
time the Communist Party in its activities in going after young people
has tended to concentrate in the field of colleges and universities. They
have also been the focal point of Communist recruiting and Communist
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infiltration. Something very important has changed, and I can read this
and it can be pointed out by the Communists themselves more dramati-
cally than I myself can do it: “The Labor Youth League.” That is the
lineal descendant of the American Youth for Democracy and the Young
Communists League.

“The Labor Youth League is preparing at this time to make an
important change in one major aspect of its organization, in personnel
and method of functioning to more accurately reflect certain new
trends and development among the youth, especially teen-aged
youth. Of major consideration is the formation of a teen age divi-
sion of the LYL.”

And I read further:
“The most rapid growth of the LYL is taking place today among

teen agers.”

I read further down that

“The YCL will be united with the LYL principally by the circu-
lation of ‘New Challenge’ that will serve as a major instrument for
educating teen agers in the principles of the Labor Youth League
and the working class movement.”

Now, I believe this is highly significant and poses some very, very
serious problems, because it is obvious the Communist Party have de-
cided they will have far greater success among teen age young people
than they will have from this time among colleges. I might say this is
something entirely new and a brand-new direction as the Party itself
states. This is an important change and the first time this happens.
This means far from our problems being over, we have a lot of problems
to face and deal with in connection with the Communist criminal con-
spiracy.

Representative Randall. What is the book you are referring to there?
Mr. Bresnahan. For the record, it has been identified as Philbrick

Exhibit 1.
Representative Randall. Political Affairs'!
The Witness. The former name was The Communist and they changed

the name back during the period of peaceful co-existence with the capi-
talistic nations during World War 11.

Representative Randall. Where is it published?
The Witness. In New York City by the New Century Press. The

editor is V. Y. Jerome, an identified Communist Party member. It is a
monthly magazine. On the back cover they have a number of other
publications published by the New Century Press [indicating], one by
Elizabeth Gurley Flynn, John North, Elizabeth Lawson and I don’t
recollect some of these other names. But it is an official Communist
Party publication.
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Representative Randall. You state they are going to make a terrific
change?

The Witness. They said they are going to make this terrific change.
Representative Randall. They are going to make these terrific

inroads on youth. The basis for your statement is from this magazine
and your studying?

The Witness. That is right.
Representative Randall. It is not from personal knowledge.
The Witness. My personal knowledge in reading the copy is, this is

the report to the National Conference of the Communist Party, and that
is my knowledge.

Representative Randall. You have no personal knowledge yourself
since 1949 to now, I mean through personal contact with Communist
leaders, that this is what they are attempting to do?

The Witness. That is entirely right, sir.
Representative Tynan. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Tynan
Representative Tynan. Mr. Philbrick, recently there was a national

meeting of the Catholic Youth Organization. From my understanding
at that time they were quite concerned with just the item you spoke of,
such as the teen age gangs that go into schools and commit vandalism.
They are generally classified as juvenile delinquents. It has been pointed
out it is the same here as it is in Cleveland is it possible, and it
was the belief of some of the hierarchy that it was brought about by
movements such as this. Do you think in your opinion there is any
basis for that?

The Witness. There may be some basis, although I have no legal
knowledge of such. I can say this, certainly the young people that join
are taught and told to have no regard for personal property because this
represents capitalism, and that is of no consequence to a Communist.
So that is what must be destroyed. So, certainly, the destructive pattern
would be the same.

The Chairman. You mentioned this morning many do-gooders, using
that term to cover the general category of persons who were susceptible
to being infiltrated by Communist thoughts and actions. And you, of
course, didn’t mean to imply that all do-gooders were so susceptible?

The Witness. That might depend on the definition of a do-gooder.
And I don’t know what the dictionary terms it as.

The Chairman. You used the term.
The Witness. I used it. I think the term “do-gooder” today is

rather commonly accepted as a person who wishes to do good but knows
very little actually of what he is doing. That does not apply to people
who legitimately deal in crime and social problems. These are profes-
sionals and know what they are doing. They are not do-gooders. My
own definition is a person who knows very little about what he is trying
to do.

The Chairman. I see.
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The Witness. As distinguished from those who deal with social
problems in a professional field and do a wonderful job.

Representative Randall. To go back a little, did you go to college
anywhere?

The W itness. I studied at Northeastern University.
Representative Randall. When was that?
The Witness. 1937.
Representative Randall. And were you there —•

The Witness. For four years.
Representative Randall. And got out in 1937?
The Witness. Yes.
Representative Randall. Well, the Communists ran an organization

among the young people in the colleges about that era, did they not?
The Witness. That is, I imagine, probably so. My first knowledge

of the organization, I think you are probably speaking of the American
Youth Congress?

Representative Randall. Yes.
The Witness. I did not learn of the American Youth Congress myself

until I got over to Cambridge and then learned it had been operating for
some time. When it started, I don’t know really.

Representative Randall. Then the American Youth Congress later
was changed into something else?

The Witness. Yes, I believe so, but my memory is vague there. I
know the word was inside the Communist Party again I have no knowl-
edge of this; this is what we were told was the American Youth Con-
gress had started off as a non-Communist organization which would mean
it would be a legitimate organization; but the Party was successful in
moving into the group and capturing it and taking over.

Representative Randall. When you left the Party in 1949 was there
a youth movement then in the colleges and among young people? And
if so, what was the name of it?

The Witness. No, at that time there was actually no great youth
organization such as the American Youth Congress that I could see
anywhere in the colleges. The only one operating at that time of any
size was the Labor Youth League, and that I remember had a member-
ship, I think, listed in 1950 as about six thousand. But it was not in
the nature of the American Youth Congress where you had large numbers,
very large numbers, of non-Communists.

Representative Randall. Well, now, today do you know of any
specific organization that is operating in the youth field under the leader-
ship of the Communist Party?

The Witness. The Labor Youth League.
Representative Randall. And that is still in operation?
The Witness. It indeed is, yes, sir.
Representative Randall. And have you any information about the

Labor Youth League here in Massachusetts specifically now?
The Witness. Only from what I have read in the papers, sir.



HOUSE No. 3023. [Apr.30

Representative Randall. So, you have no direct information on that?
The Witness. None.
Representative Randall. Except what you get from the newspapers?
The Witness. That is right.
The Chairman. Mr. Philbrick, this Commission and the public wit-

nessed during this year a motion picture concerning the question of
peace taken, I think —it was “Peace Will Win,” taken in Poland.
There was evidently a World Congress in Warsaw. An American dele-
gation went to that Congress, and we are now speaking of a youth con-
gress here and the youth movement here. Do you know whether or not
youth as such had a great deal to do with such a congress behind the Iron
Curtain?

The Witness. I know the Communist Party very actively worked
among them, but again, I have no specific information as to how success-
ful they were or how widely informed the young people were. I know
the film which was produced in Poland under Communist Party auspices
by a Communist government and in the interest of the Communist In-
ternational. It has been widely distributed throughout the United
States, not only at Party affairs but as much as the Party could make it
possible to be shown among non-Communists, too, again with the idea of
influencing people in directions favorable to the Soviet Union.

The Chairman. All right, Mr. Bresnahan
Mr. Bresnahan. May I proceed?
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] lam now going to direct your attention,

Mr. Philbrick, to individuals whom you knew in Massachusetts and ask
you whether or not you personally were associated or had personal
knowledge of their affiliation with the Communist Party. In executive
session we asked you about a number of persons concerning whom the
Commission had not yet called before them, and in accordance with its
rules and its procedure, it mentions no one in public when there exists
the opportunity for the Commission to first hear them and call their
attention to them in private session.

I am now going to ask you whether or not in the Communist Party
you knew Edith Abber? A. Yes, I did know Edith Abber in the Com-
munist Party.

Q. Do you know her as a Communist? A. Yes, sir.
Q. Eugene Abber?
Representative Randall. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Randall.
Representative Randall. Whom are we asking about now, Edith

Abber?
Mr. Bresnahan. Yes.
Representative Randall. I would like to find out some more. When

did you know her, Mr. Philbrick?
The Witness. She was one of the most active Communists we had.

She was openly known as a Communist throughout the Party apparatus.
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I don’t recall when I first ran into her. It was at least about 1944 or
1945. I attended Communist Party meetings and conventions of many
kinds with her. She was a very active Communist and, as a matter of
fact, made little effort, I think at that time to conceal that fact from
any one.

Representative Randall. When you left the Party in 1949 was she
still a member as far as you know?

The Witness. I have no further knowledge beyond 1947, which was
about the last time I had any direct contact with Edith Abber as a
Communist.

Representative Randall. Do you remember when your last contact
with her was?

The Witness. No, sir.
The Chairman. Mr. Bresnahan,

vanced by Representative Randall, I
simply getting a flat statement that a
mentioned, that we get a little backgi

, in line with the questioning ad-
-1 think it might be well, rather than
i member is a Communist whom you
;round and detail from the lips of the

witness.
Representative Tynan. May I

tive Randall asked and you answere
ceased in 1947. Was that because
cause you moved into certain areas

ask this question, sir? Representa-
-1 that your knowledge of Edith Abber
she dropped out of the party or be-

Ie I was moved out of the rank andThe Witness. That was becau:
file group and into the Pro group, and at that time could not have any more
contact with her.

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] Did you know her husband, Eugene Abber?
A. I have no recollection of Eugene Abber.

Q. Did you know Rhoda Truax Aldrich in the Communist Party?
A. Yes, I did know Rhoda Aldrich, who was a member of my own cell
for a period of time. This period of time ran between 1947 to 1949. We
attended many cell meetings. She was a member of the Pro group sec-
tion. I had previously known her at the Samuel Adams School here in
Boston.

Q. She is now, I believe, Mrs. Henry Silberman. Did you know
Henry Silberman? A. He was a member of the same cell.

Q. By the same cell, do you mean the Pro group cell of which Rhoda
Truax Aldrich was a member? A. The same Pro group cell from 1947
to 1949, yes, sir.

The Chairman. Mr. Bresnahan and the witness, in relation to both
of these people who are now man and wife, were they both given direc-
tionsand did they carry out such directions to work in the Samuel Adams
School on behalf of the Communist Party?

The Witness. I don’t recall what Henry Silberman’s part was in the
Samuel Adams School at this point, and my recollection is that my knowl-
edge of Rhoda Truax Aldrich at the Samuel Adams School preceded my
actual membership as a Communist with her in the Communist Party.
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But I am sure that what she was doing at the Samuel Adams School was
not contrary to Communist Party policy.

Representative Randall. With reference to Mr. Silberman, was he
the gentleman that took you to your first meeting of this Pro-Four
group?

The Witness. I met Henry Silberman, I believe, at the second meet-
ing or the second meeting having to do with the Pro-Four section.

Representative Randall. Well, I am trying to remember back to
your book now. Did Henry Silberman ever give you orders to go to a
certain place, or do a certain act, or anything of that sort?

The Witness. I think you are probably referring to the meeting that
took place in Maliabe’s Restaurant in 1947. At that time I can see where
the confusion might have arisen, because I think we used the name in the
book of “Henry,” lam not even sure of that. But, at any rate, the
man who actually met me at that time and at that meeting was a man by
the name of Richard Edsell. The reason for not revealing his name at that
time in the book was because it has always been my policy not, of my
own free will, to reveal the names of Communists. I have done it only
under oath in public testimony, and at that time the name of Richard
Edsell had not been identified in the course of any government or Con-
gressional investigation. For that reason his name was not revealed.

Representative Randall. I think you said something that isn’t quite
accurate. It is true you have given the names of these persons to per-
sons not in public, is it not?

The Witness. I don’t understand.
Mr. Bkesnahan. You mean the FBI?
Representative Randall. You have given the names to the FBI?
The Witness. Yes, indeed.
Q. [By Mr. Bkesnahan.) And to other committees and you are giv-

ing it to this committee? A. I have given them to committees under
oath but not to any other individuals and not while under oath, no; in
fact, many, many names of people whose names do not appear in the
book for that reason. I have been severely criticized for not doing that
by those who felt I was not anti-Communist enough.

The Chairman. When you met Richard Edsell at the restaurant in
question, at which time you say you received orders, were any other per-
sons present?

The Witness. No.
The Chairman. And were the orders given to you at that place or

after you walked out on the street?
The Witness. At that place at the table.
The Chairman. You were told then to become a floater?
The Witness. That is right.
The Chairman. And you would be contacted later by telephone or

by messenger or courier?
The Witness. That is right.
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Q. Do you know in the Communist Party Donald Bollen? A. Yes,
I knew Donald Bollen very well as a fellow Communist. We attended
the very first meeting of AYD, the formation of AYD in New York City.
We attended the dissolution of the Young Communists League, at which
time Earl Browder spoke. Don Bollen was assigned by the Communist
Party to become the president of Youth for Democracy, and I was as-
signed as treasurer and worked very closely over a long period of time
with him.

Representative Randall. When were you assigned as the treasurer?
The Witness. I was assigned on that job in 1943, in about June or

July, when the Young Communist League was officially dissolved by the
Communist Party in New York City.

Q. Who actually assigned that job to you? A. The particular assign-
ment was given by Alice Gordon. I did not know Donald Bollen had
been assigned to that job until I met him in New York. Coming back
into Boston, however, we held our what did we call it a formation
meeting or something like that, when we were going to set the thing up
formally. And we met together with Alice Gordon, Donald Bollen and
some other key people in the Communist Party at the headquarters in
Boston of the YCL. They kept their office open until the rent ran out.
It was not until a little later that we opened up the new office using the
new name of American Youth for Democracy.

Mr. Cashman. May I ask, Mr. Philbrick, this: That if there is any
question that is directed to you from here in in which the name of an
individual is called for, would you be good enough to check with our
counsel to find out whether or not the individual whose name you are
called upon to give has actually appeared in executive or public session
or has been asked to come in to a session and has made himself or herself
unavailable, so that then without restriction you may give that name.
We merely want to protect those individuals about whom there may be
some knowledge, who have never been given an opportunity to appear
before us.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party Ann Garfield? A. Yes,
I knew Ann Garfield through contacts made at Communist Party head-
quarters. I can also say she was the wife of Eddie Garfield, who I also
worked very closely with. At that time Ed was the editor of the Com-
munist Jewish Daily, the Morning Freiheit. He was also involved, I be-
lieve, in the JPEG and IWO. And I met with him many times in Party
headquarters in connection with Party activity and propaganda.

Q. Did you know within the Communist Party Robert Goodwin?
A. Yes, I knew Bob Goodwin but not very intimately. We ran into each
other in the course of a few Communist cell meetings. But I never had
any official party activity with him. In other words, no CommunistParty
business with him.

Representative Randall. Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Randall.
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Representative Randall. Mr. Philbrick, where did you run into him?
The Witness. Mostly at Communist Party headquarters.
Representative Randall. Where was that?
The Witness. At the Little Building on the corner of Boylston and

Tremont. I think the room number was 546. lam not quite sure.
Representative Randall. Who was the head of the party at that

time here?
The Witness. I don’t think the first person I would mention has

been called before the Committee.
Mr. Bresnahan. We have never had her in. That lady has not been

called.
Representative Randall. Let’s skip that. Was this particular per-

son the head of it all the time that you used to go to the headquarters?
The Witness. For most of that period of time, yes. She occupied

the office, the paid office, of District Functionary. In other words, she
was on the Communist Party pay roll.

Mr. Bresnahan. Another one he just wanted to mention has not
been in Massachusetts since we started our investigation. That is, we
have not been able to find him in Massachusetts.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party William Edward Harrison?
A. Yes, I have attended meetings with William Harrison. Perhaps I
need mention only one, and that is the 1945 Communist Party Conven-
tion, the Massachusetts State Convention and the New England Con-
vention.

The Chairman. At that time, Mr. Philbrick, that was a legal political
party?

The Witness. Yes, indeed. As a matter of fact, Harrison occupied
the position, I believe, of Vice-Chairman or Vice-President of the Com-
munist Party. His name was on the letterhead as such.

Representative Tynan. For the record, all the names thus far called
have been placed on the list by this Commission?

Mr. Bresnahan. All these people have had an opportunity to appear
before the Commission and most of them have appeared.

Representative Tynan. And they have all been placed in a report?
Mr. Bresnahan. So far every one I have asked about has been

named in a report of some sort or other in one connection or other.
Q. Otis Hood did you know him in the Communist Party? A. Yes,

I knew Otis Hood very well in the Party. I worked very closely with
him on an enormous number of activities. I was, in fact, attending
Communist cell meetings at the home of Otis Hood on Fayston Street
at the very time I was called to testify in New York.

Representative Randall. Well now, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Representative Randall.
Representative Randall. Was Otis Hood a member of this Pro-Four

group you belonged to?
The Witness. No, he was not, sir. An open Communist Party mem-

ber could never be a member of the Pro group. Your Pro group is con-
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fined strictly to secret Communists whose identity is not known to any-
body. A man like Otis Hood could not attend a secret cell meeting as
such. He could meet with Pro group members under certain situations,
but his membership was not secret. He was known openly. There is a
great distinctionbetween the two classifications.

Representative Randall. While you were a member of the Pro
group, you used to meet with Otis Hood?

The Witness. Not publicly,
Representative Randall. I understood you to say you met with

Otis Hood.
The Witness. Very seldom.
Representative Randall. You just said a moment ago you had a cell

meeting down at Hood’s house the night you were called to testify.
The Witness. This was a special situation. As a matter of fact, Con-

nie Dalton of the Boston Traveler wrote extensively about it at the time.
It was a secret training class supposedly until Connie Dalton blew it
into the headlines. It was for that reason, because this was a secret
group, that it was restricted, that I was to attend. And I was attending
actually upon Party orders. These Party orders again I cannot
mention the name because the man has not been called before you, I
don’t believe-—but Party orders from a top Party functionary at the
District Headquarters telling me I should attend this course given by
Otis Hood. The reason was I was to go to work after the meeting pre-
paring a manual on Leninism, Marxism and Stalinism for some of the
new people in the Party in the fundamentals.

Representative Randall. Did Otis Hood know you were a member of
this Pro group?

The Witness. I don’t know
Representative Randall. How many times did you meet at Hood’s

house in this particular secret group?
The Witness. I would say perhaps four or five times, maybe a half a

dozen times.
Representative Randall. How many people were there at these meet-

ings?

The Witness. Oh, a dozen or fifteen people. One of the people, in
fact, there, and you might query him about the nature of these meetings
and confirm my testimony, was the peculiar circumstances were that
while I was in the cell meetings I noticed a young man there and turned
in reports to theFBI concerning this lad. It was not until a long time later
that I learned his name was Jim Glatus, and he too was turning in reports
on me to the FBI. So, you can check with him on the nature of these
meetings. That was a restricted group, hand-picked students to attend
the school.

The Chairman. You did say that even Communists who were not
members of the Pro-Four group did not know who the members of the
Pro-Four group were. In other words, it was even a secret from the run
of the mill Communists?
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The Witness. That is right, entirely correct, yes, sir. As a matter
of fact, very few Communists until the time I testified in New York
very few Communist Party members had any idea any such organization
existed as the Pro-section. They didn’t know there was any such thing.
I had no knowledge of it. Really, I had a couple of clues that led me to
believe there might have been something, but nothing very definite all
during the first seven years. Even the existence of this group was not
known to regular Communist Party members, much less the membership
within the group.

The Chairman. It took seven years for you to become a trusted mem-
ber of the Communist Party to the extent you were invited to join the
Pro-Four group?

The Witness. That is right
Representative Randall. Have you any idea how long this particular

Pro-Four group that you belonged to had been in existence when you
joined it?

The Witness. No, I have no idea except from knowledge I have
picked up since that time. If you care to have that, I can say Ido not
know the secret section, that is, the underground section of the Com-
munist Party was set up by the Soviet Union in the United States of
America about 1921. In some place in my files and I think undoubtedly
if you will check with other government agencies they can provide to you
the directives from the Cominform to the Communist Party in this
country on or about 1921, specifically ordering the Party to set up im-
mediately parallel to the legal section an illegal underground section.
I don’t have that document with me, but I know the existence of it. So,
it is my feeling the local group here had its origins on or about that time
It has been going on for a long time.

The Chairman. Have you reason to believe in your own considered
and best judgment that Pro-Four groups exist in this vicinity today?

The Witness. No question about it at all, sir
The Chairman. No question in your mind
The Witness. No, indeed,
The Chairman. Has information reached you to the effect it does

exist?
The Witness. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. In what form is this information, or how did it come

to you?

The Witness. One of the forms comes from a person who appears to
be still affiliated.

The Chairman. Needless to say, his name must be kept secret.
Mr. Cashman. I won’t press for it.
The Witness. That is right
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] Did you know in the Communist Party

Helen Johnson? A. Yes, I knew Helen Johnson. And let me see in what
connection again, Helen Johnson was so much of an open Party mem-
ber that it would be difficult to pick any particular date, because the
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association ran over a long period of time. I think probably the last
Communist function I had with Helen Johnson was in connection with
the UOPWA, in organizing the United Office and Professional Workers
Association.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party Sylvia Cohen, now Sylvia
Cohen Kelly? A. I met her at Communist Party headquarters here in
Boston. Our functions did not correspond. Ido not recall of any Party
activity done in collaboration with Sylvia Cohen. But she was very
active in Party headquarters. Again, there is very little secret about
her membership at all.

Q. I call your attention to Myron Kumins and Norma Kumins, and
I believe you have already told us they were members of the Pro-Four
group. And that it was at their house at Revere Street that you at-
tended the first meeting. Is that correct? A. That is right, yes, sir.

Q. Did you know George F. Markham in the Communist Party?
A. Yes. I worked with George Markham in connection with the Fur
and Leather Workers Union from time to time in connection with propa-
ganda. I would be ordered by the Party to contact George Markham,
and he, in turn, would have further instructions or assignments or jobs
for me to do. I usually met him rather openly at the Fur and Leather
Workers headquarters.

The Chairman. Where was that, sir?
The Witness. I believe that was right in this neighborhood some

place.
The Chairman. In Boston?
The Witness. Oh, yes, near the corner of Tremont and School streets,

here.
Q. Would it have been 6 Beacon? A. 6 Beacon is the address, yes, sir.
Mr. Cashman. That address is known to counsel.
Q. Did you in the Communist Party know Dr. Helen Deane Mark-

ham, the wife of George Markham? A. Helen Deane Markham I did
not know as a Communist Party member from actual association in our
cell. My knowledge of Helen Deane Markham, of her Party affiliation,
consisted of entirely hearsay evidence. The hearsay evidence was as
follows: In our Pro-Four cell in Boston at the apartment of Myron and
Norma Kumins one evening came up a discussion of a possibility of one
or two additional people being brought into our particular cell unit. The
name that was discussed was that of Helen Deane Markham. I gathered
from the conversation of Richard Edsel and Henry Silberman that she
had previously been a member of that same cell at some time in the past.
She had been transferred from the Beacon Hill cell to a Cambridge, Massa-
chusetts, cell. And now the question was would she come back. After
some discussion and for what reasons I do not really know, it was decided
she would not come back but remain there in Cambridge. So, for that
reason, I never met with her in the cell meeting. That is the sum total
of my knowledge of Helen Deane Markham.
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Mr. Cashman. Bearing in mind the significance of the Pro-Four group
and the level at which it functioned and the position in the hierarchy,
what right did you people have to determine who should come in or who
should go out? Was this not something which would have to come from
an echelon that was higher thanyour own Pro-Four group?

The Witness. That is a very good question and significant of the
type you had in the Pro-Four group. And that is, they were indeed on a

higher scale than the rank and filers. The rank and file were told every-
thing to do. They made no independent decisions but were told what to
do all up and down the line. In the Pro-group a certain measure of
freedom, if you can call it that, existed. Whereas we did work under the
framework of the Communist Party and under the general objectives, we
had a certain amount of latitude. In fact, one of the books we studied
was “Tactics and Strategy of the Communist Party.” It was our job to
determine what strategy to use in order to advance a certain given ob-
jective. We could discuss it, bat it back and fourth, even disagree, which
was unusual in most parts of the Communist Party. And we also had
the power to decide who should belong or not belong to our own cell.
It was our job to maintain that secrecy and security. This was our ob-
ligation and as part of that obligation, that leeway was given if we did
not want somebody in our cell. Party headquarters might recommend,
but if we should decide not to, that was done.

Mr. Cashman. But your group was not the highest possible rung
of the ladder?

The Witness. I don’t know how much higher you could
Three group or Pro-Two thatMr. Cashman. Was there a Pi-

erned
-Council, and the Pro-Council was a
I by means of a representative from
chelon. At this higher echelon, they
ibers to finally be represented on the

The Witness. There was a Prc
-ordinating group. They operate

ng to the next highe

would pick another one of the mer
Pro-Council. That group was more or less of a co-ordinating group, to
see that everything went according to Party policy.

The Chairman. Did you select that representative in the Council
from among your own membership, or were you told?

The Witness. Theoretically at all Party elections you vote for whom-
ever you want. But we knew the person who was supposed to have that
position. That was indicated to us.

The Chairman. Were you subject to any discipline? If any member
of the Pro-Four group was suspected of being a deviator, out of line, were
you subject to discipline from above of some nature?

The Witness. Yes, indeed.
The Chairman. What was that discipline?
The Witness. You would be in very serious trouble. Peculiarly, one

of the great threats was that he be kicked out of the Communist Party.
And strangely as that may seem, this would be a terrible tragedy.
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Mr. Cashman. Only because they had no place else to go?
The Witness. That in itself was a terrible threat, the worst thing

that could happen. Also in rather veiled terms but very meaningful, the
Communist Party or instructors from time to time would bring in a little
suggestion as to what might happen to deviators and have a person like
Trotsky mentioned. I remember the Party made a big deal of holding up
Trotsky as an example of what will happen to anybody that betrayed
the Party.

Senator Powers. Do you know of any instance where there was any
bodih' assault committed against an individual who, as the Chairman
said, deviated?

The Witness. No, I don’t. And, as a matter of fact, Ido not have
knowledge to this day of a single one of that former group I belonged
to, of one single solitary individual who has deviated or quit. As far as
I know, every single one is a Communist as they were then.

l previous question, you advised us
iur group, or more than one, was now

The Chairman. In answer to
that you firmly believe that a Pro-F
operating. Do you also believe th,
still in the table of organization of
still in operation?

it a Council such as you described is
the Communists in this vicinity and

The Witness. Yes, indeed.
The Chairman. You do. And that is also from your secret source?
The Witness. The reason for that is, No. 1, the Communist Party

organization has always been the same. The conditions, the pattern is
the same. You can go into any city in the United States, and, in the
Philadelphia area or the Baltimore area, the same kind of group operated
there and the same pattern was exactly the same. I talked to a person
who had full and complete knowledge of the apparatus in that area.
You could put the two side by side and they would be exact duplicates
in the form of organization.

The Chairman. Could a man be transferred from this local group
into, say, the Philadelphia group?

The Witness. Yes
The Chairman. In the same category and take on his work almost

automatically because he was familiar with the table of organization?
The Witness. Yes, indeed.
Representative Tynan. Mr. Chairman
The Chairman. Representative Tynan
Representative Tynan. Do you know of any strong-arm methods

that were used on the lower echelon? You spoke about veiled threats and
insinuations.

The Witness. I think the matter of labor violence is open knowledge.
There is nothing unknown about it at all. No, indeed. That is part of
the tactics of the Communist Party in the lower echelon and especially
in so-called labor agitation. The more violent they get, the better they
like it.
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Representative Tynan. Instigated by the Communist Party?
The Witness. A quiet strike is a disappointment to a Communist.
Representative Randall. That wasn’t quite so as far as this Pro-

Four group was concerned?
The Witness. Oh, no. The Pro-Four group wouldn’t quite lower

themselves to the goon squad level. No, indeed. These people were the
brains not the muscles.

Representative Randall. Actually, the Communists treated this
group with kid gloves, isn’t that so?

The Witness. I would say in comparison with the rank and filers,
yes, indeed. As a matter of fact, the thing seemed to go a little bit the
other way around. Quite often it seemed to me the Pro-Four group was
telling headquarters what to do.

Representative Randall. When Mr. Browder was the head of the
Party, he appealed pretty strongly to this Pro-Four group.

The Witness. Yes,
Representative Randall. And the whole appeal was on an intellectual

basis, isn’t that so?
The Witness. Well, I don’t know what you mean by an intellectual

basis. It is a peculiar kind of an intellect that permits a person to one
day hold Browder up as a great leader and yet on the very next day
agree with every single Communist that Browder is no good, a bum, and
should be kicked out. They called him every name under the sun. Even
though the Pro-group might have been intellectuals, every single brain
cell was in conformity with the Communist line. No matter how many
times the Communist line changed, whether it had to do with Browder
or any one, they changed automatically. They did not have that kind
of independence.

The Chairman. In leaving the Party and testifying for the govern-
ment, you certainly deviated from the Party line?

The Witness. That is right.
The Chairman. And as a deviator were you subject to any kind of

discipline other than being fired from the Party? Were you threatened
or was any punitive action of any kind launched in your direction, to
your knowledge?

The AVitness. I suppose we received our quota of threatening letters,
and so forth, but this came mostly from the crackpots and screwballs.
There is another aspect of this thing. I know the question is because, as
we all know, liquidation is a matter of common occurrence. They wipe
out people day after day, but not in the United States. The question is
probably, how come? The reason is this, the Communist Party knows
that the people of the United States are very silly about such things.
They don’t like assassination and blood on the streets. For that reason the
Communist Party feels, for public relations policy and purposes, it would
be very bad to conduct and hold open liquidation in the United States.

Senator Powers. You don’t mean they are silly not to like that?
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The Witness. People are silly, Americans are stupid, according to
the Communists.

The Chairman. It wouldn’t be in the best interests of the Commu-
nist movement to undertake such a tactic?

The Witness. That is right. And, therefore, Communists will do
nothing that is not in the best interests of the Communist Party, regard-
less of personal feelings.

The Chairman. It might be they feel their interests would change
and then there would be all kinds of trouble.

The Witness. That is right. I might add their weapon, the main
weapon of the Communist Party for destroying individuals, is that of
character assassination and smear campaigns. You can destroy a man
just as effectively by a program of character assassination as by wiping
him out physically. That is the propaganda weapon used with great
effect and force and unrelenting activity.

Mr. Cashman. Mr. Philbrick, during the war there was a comment
that was made to me by a member of the Dutch underground who said
to me on a visit back to Holland the question was asked, “During the
Nazi occupation were you in a concentration camp and if not, why not?”
The implication being if you were free you were probably a collaborator.
Now, what you have just said, is that consistent with the exposure that
would take place by leaving you free to roam around? Was it not im-
portant that you should be eliminated than all of the people towards whom
you could point a finger should be unmasked before the public?

The Witness. No, for two or three reasons. No. 1, is this, that the
Communists knew all of the information I had was already in the hands
of the FBI, all the names, all the information, all the facts. Every bit
of it the FBI already had.

Mr. Cashman. There was a court trial at which the evidence had to
be presented, and it couldn’t be presented unless you were around to
present it.

The Witness. That is another story. And, indeed, you will find out
that I disappeared during that time. I was underground, under constant
FBI guard twenty-four hours of the day. Our family moved away from
home, from 246 Tremont Street. The children were scattered about the
countryside. During that particular crucial time violence might have
taken place and great precautions were taken to see that it did not. For
some period of time I was not even able to move back. For a long time
after that a great many precautions were taken.

Mr. Cashman. You share in common what people with large insur-
ance policies share you were worth more dead than alive?

The Witness. You might be interested to know that two insurance
companies refused to sell me a policy after the trial.

The Chairman, in this Pro-Four group do you remember any dis-
cussions relative to the use, or will I say misuse, of the celebrated Fifth
Amendment, due process of law?
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The Witness. This was discussed at some length as follows: No. 1,
when we first joined the Pro-group, when I first joined the Communist
Party, I received instructions from one of the functionaries whose name
I cannot mention

The Chairman. Was he an attorney?
The Witness. No. My instructions when I joined the Party were

that, No. 1, of course, naturally, my membership would be continued to
be secret as it had been secret in the Young Communist League. Fur-
thermore, if I was publicly charged to be a Communist, if I was challenged,
I was to testify and say I had not been, had never been a member of the
Communist Party. These rules not only existed for myself but for all the
others at the time I first went into the movement. Around about 1947-
1948 a change took place. This took place after two or threepeople went
to prison, not on the basis of Communist crimes but for penalty in the
crime of perjury. Alger Hiss, William Remington, Carl Marzani, I be-
lieve, were the three major cases. At that time our instructions were
changed and our instructions then were as follows: Under all conditions
in public personally or in any dealings with the groups you are operating
in, you are still to claim you are not and never have been a member of the
CommunistParty, However, if placed under oath, you are then to plead
the Fifth Amendment and use the self-incrimination clause. Those in-
structions came about at exactly the time after Alger Hiss and the others
had been convicted of perjury.

The Chairman. In your opinion do 3r ou believe
The Witness. Incidentally, that perjury specifically was in connection

with where they were denjdng under oath that they had been Com-
munist Party members.

The Chairman. In your belief are those instructions still in force
today among Communists?

The Witness. They sure are
Representative Randall. I would like to ask my same question.

How do you know they are?
The Witness. At the time I left I know they are, because I know

that certain Communists have appeared before this Board, people I knew
to be Communists at the time, and have pleaded the Fifth Amendment,
as they were told to do.

Representative Randall. But you don’t know of your own knowl-
edge specifically they were told to do that?

Mr. Bresnahan. As of when?
The Witness. I have no information it has been changed. My last

information was that that was still in force.
Representative Randall. That is what lam getting at that was

in 1949, isn’t that right?
The Witness. Yes, indeed
Representative Randall. You have no direct knowledge today that

rule still holds true except you have observed what happened?
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The Witness. My common sense tells me. Of ocurse, it is still in
effect.

Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] In addition to that, are you familiar with
people who are still in the Communist Party who report to you of Com-
munist Party directives? A. Yes.

Q. Is that a part of what you base your statement on? A. That is
right. In other words, lam sure if that change came about I would know
of it very quickly.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party Nathaniel Mills? A. Yes.
Nathaniel Mills, unfortunately, was about the second Communist I ever
met. From the time I met him, I did not know him as a Communist. He
was known as the Massachusetts Chairman, or the State Chairman, for
the Massachusetts Youth Council. And, again, this organization was
specifically a front group designed to recruit large numbers of young
people. And the record will show a large number of young people did
join the group without knowing that Nat Mills or Alice Mills were Com-
munists.

The Chairman. Why do you say “unfortunately, you met him”?
Did he do something to you in the Party?

The Witness. It was chiefly through Nat Mills and Alice Mills, as a
matter of fact, this whole experience of mine started with those two
individuals. If it had not been for them, I would today be leading a much
more normal life.

The Chairman. But you would not have been of such great benefit
to your country.

The Witness. Thank you.

Q. Did you know in the Party Frances Smith Olrich? A. Yes, I
worked very closely with Frances Smith Olrich. One example would be a
Communist Party manual we turned out together. She worked on the
copy, material for this particular manual, and I designed the manual and
put together little designs and illustrations, and this thing was mineo-
graphed. The booklet was called, “Crisis in Capitalism.” I think that
was the title, and it was an official publication of the educational com-
mission Frances Olrich, or Smith, and myself both served as members of
the Massachusetts educational commission.

Q. You were asked about Walter O’Brien, and I think you already
told us you knew him in the Communist Party? A. Yes. And Walter
O’Brien specifically has delivered Communist lectures for me up in the
Malden-Melrose area at Community cell meetings.

Q. I ask you whether or not you have had any knowledge in the
Communist Party of Norman Satterthwaite? A. My knowledge, as far
as I can recall any knowledge or affiliation of Norman Satterthwaite was
when we were members together in AYD, American Youth for Democracy.
We knew each other as Communist Party members. But I have no re-
collection of meeting with Norman Satterthwaite after the early part of
1946 as a Communist.
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Q. And Nathaniel Shelman did you know him as a member of the
Communist Party? A. Only by seeing him at Communist functions. He
was a very active young man in the Communist Party. Ido not recall
at this moment of having any Communist Party assignments or duties
with Nathaniel Shelman. Again, there was little effort made on his part
or on the part of others to conceal the fact he was part of the apparatus.

Q. Did you know within the Communist Party Frank Siegal? A. I
knew him very well. We worked together. As a matter of fact, Frank
Siegal has attended cell meetings at my home in both Melrose and Wake-
field.

Q. Did you know in the CommunistParty Florence Tampsky? A. The
name of Florence Tampsky is very familiar to me. I know the name but at
this moment Ido not recall anything about Florence. lam sure if I were
to refresh my memory I would come up with something, but at this
moment

Q. Ann Burlak Timpson did you know her in the Communist
Party? A. She was openly know as a Communist functionary and
official. She was at headquarters on the pay roll. There was nothing
secret about that at all.

The Chairman. Just a minute on this individual. What authority did
she have in the Communist table of organization?

The Witness. Ann Burlak had a great deal of authority. She was very
close to the top, if not the top, of the Communist apparatus here in the
New England area. I know she attended Communist Party national
committee meetings.

The Chairman. Could she order men around as well as women?
The Witness. She could and did. She was what you might call the

Party whip, and I mean that. That is a very realisitic phrase to use about
her.

The Chairman. Did she ever have occasion to put the whip on you?
The Witness. She sure did.
The Chairman. Can you tell us anything about the circumstances?
The Witness. She was a very able operator and a very efficient

worker. I am sure if she were active in any other field except the Com-
munist Party, I would say today she would be a most successful business
woman. She had a lot of talent and ability, a tremendous amount of
energy and was one of the real wheel horses of the Communist apparatus.
One of her jobs was to go to New York to attend national committee
meetings to get the word and direction and come back and give us the
signal and tell us what to do and where to go, which she did.

The Chairman. In what way did she get after you?
The Witness. If you deviated one little bit, if you didn’t follow

through with a Communist Party job that had been assigned to you, she
would immediately call you to task and tell you you should do a
better job.
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The Chairman. In other words, if you didn’t do a perfect job of the
job immediately assigned to you you were immediately suspect?

The Witness. Yes.
Mr. Cashman. Was she able to drive the whip when you were in

the lower level or did it start
The Witness. After 1947 I don’t remember meeting with Ann Burlak

at all.
Mr. Cashman. At the time you were part of the Pro-Four group.
The Witness. This was before. My activities directly with her as

a Communist ceased as of the day I became a member of the Pro-Four
group, because part of our instruction in the Pro-Four was to avoid
meetings and especially public meeting with known Communists. And
she was known, so it would not have been good for us to have met.

The Chairman. You mean guilt by association?
The Witness. Yes.
Mr. Cashman. Bearing upon her attendance at national conven-

tions and dealing with the higher most echelon, and bearing in mind she
was openly a Communist, is this not or is it one of the situations in which
a notorious open Communist had a power that was normally not con-
ferred upon one who was an open member of the party?

The Witness. No, because there are two Party apparatuses, see?
They functioned as two separate organizations. The Pro-Four group
unit operates quite independently of the organizational structure of the
legal party movement. Again, I wish I had the document, the Commu-
nist Party document with me, because the Communists themselves point
this out very much better than I can myself. In this they say there are
two organizations, a legal or the above-ground organization that operates
openly that has its owm complete organization with its various delegated
responsibilities. But then you have a parallel organization the Com-
munists use the words “parallel organization” that is the illegal section
which had its own hierarchy, you see, and its own level of responsi-
bility.

The Chairman. Do they report to different sections of the national
organization?

The Witness. The co-ordination the thing is co-ordinated by
means of courier. And who these couriers are or what that liaison was,
1 don’t know myself. I don’t know if it was at Party headquarters that
they specifically had that liaison with a Pro group or whether there was
any at all. I imagine there must have been, but who that person was, I
don’t know.

The Chairman. Did you have reason to suspect, knowing the pen-
chant of the Communists to spy on each other by setting one section
against the other within the Party, of suspecting a third organization,
ultrasecret, that was keeping tabs on you people, the Pro-Four group,
that was watching you people? Did you suspect anything of that nature?
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The Witness. Well, I had very real knowledge of that organization.
As a matter of fact, there are a great many other people who have testi-
fied concerning this group. And that, of course, is the NKVD, or in this
country called the Review Board.

The Chairman. That operates in America?
The Witness. It does.
The Chairman. Does it operate in Massachusett
The Witness. Yes, indeed. This testimony can be obtained from

former members of the Communist Party. The top Review Board
Director of the United States defected, and, of course, is a government
witness. I don’t recall his name at the moment.

Senator Powers. Is it not a fact this is the first time you appeared
before a state commission investigating subversion?

Ths Witness. This is the first time I have appeared before any
group except in court for the government or before the Senate Committee
or House UnAmerican Activities Committee.

Senator Powers. So, your answer is it is the first time?
The Witness. I never before appeared before a state group.
Senator Powers. You are aware there are several state investigatory

bodies now doing similar work to what we have been doing?
The Witness. Yes, there is one in California, one in Ohio, and I

believe there are others.
Senator Powers. Have you an opinion as to whether or not the

opinion expressed by many people that this type of work is better done
on a national level rather than on a state level

The Witness. Well, I know I imagine what you have in mind is a
citizens’ statement which was made to the General Court just recently
in which that very thing was stated. As a matter of fact, there were two
statements contained as a premise for the statement. No. 1 was, and I
quote, “The Commonwealth will be adequately protected if the state of
the nation is left to the government of the nation.’’

Well, that happens to be exactly what the Communist Party has al-
ways said. If you leave everything to the government, there is no need
for the local citizen to take any interest in this business at all, or the local
government. Of course, the Communist reason and I am not saying
the reason for these people is the same thing the Communist reason is
they are looking for a bigger and bigger government, because that is
heading toward a totalitariangovernment. The more you can get responsi-
bility away from the individual citizen, the further you get these investi-
gations from the Commonwealth or the people of Massachusetts, the fur-
ther you are removing these things from the actual people, and the further
you are getting from the responsibility of an individual in this country
underour democratic system. I completely disagree with that theory and
that attitude.

Senator Powers. Are you prepared to give an opinion knowing the
operation of the Party? It is true you haven’t been in the Party for the
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last seven years, but knowing its operation, would you say that con-
ceivably a statement like that, I am not saying that one was moti-
vated, but a statement like that could conceivably be motivated and
innocent people could sign a statement while the origination could be
from the Communist Party. Is that how they operate?

The Witness. That is the gimmick. That is the way it is always
done, yes.

Mr. Cashman. Isn’t it rather curious —orisit I don’t want to put
words in your mouth is it curious many of the individuals who now
would have this general function assigned to the federal government, tak-
ing it away from the State, are in many instances the type of individual
who in other areas want to keep the government out of things?

The Witness. Well, I think I know what you mean, because I think
the record will show some of those who made this statement have always
in another location condemned the government investigating committees.
So, they want to kill it off here, and in another statement you will find they
also advocate the government committees also be killed.

Mr. Cashman. In other words, Lucifer can quote Scripture for his
own ends?

The Witness. I mean by that the House UnAmerican and the Senate
Internal Security Committees. There is another statement made in this
same connection I really feel I should comment on, because it is most
inaccurate and it indicates that the individuals who signed this thing are
at least terribly confused. It indicates they know nothing about the ac-
tivities of the FBI, because the statement is made, and I quote, “The
Federal Bureau of Investigation is competent to detect any disturbing
conditions in Massachusetts as in other States.”

That is entirely false. First of all, because the FBI doesn’t take any
interest of course, I cannot speak for the FBI, but only from my own
knowledge they are not concerned in any disturbing condition. This
is inaccurate, this is false. Secondly, while it states the Federal Bureau
of Investigation is competent, I will agree. But the people who signed
this don’t seem to realize the FBI has only one little narrow function,
that is, to gather informationfor the purposes of prosecution by the Justice
Department. It has the function of gathering information, period. It
cannot reveal that information, cannot distribute that information. It
cannot even reveal it to just any one. The FBI has no power of action.
It is only a fact-finding organization. That is only one small part of this
battle. That is not the whole job. If everything was under the FBI, the
American people and the citizens of Massachusetts would have no way
of getting information and knowledge that might help them to defend
themselves.

The Communist Party proceeds only because of secrecy. The greatest
blow you can make against it is making these things public, putting it out
in the open, so they cannot get away. You have put the label of small-
pox on and the people therefore are forewarned and forearmed. The
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Communist Party flourishes through neglect and apathy, and that job
cannot be done completely by the FBI. It has got to be done by local
individuals, local groups taking an interest in these things and putting
it into the public record wherever one has an opportunity to say it. That
is the democratic way, to have it out in the open.

The Chairman. We know that the FBI has only the fact-finding
function, and that it cannot reveal or distribute its information, but I
would like to hear from your own lips, knowing you have had contact at
various times with federal officials, as to whether or not in your opinion
the Justice Department or the FBI or any other department welcomes
the type of investigation that we are undertaking?

The Witness. Yes. They indeed do, and J. Edgar Hoover has also
said many times, “You cannot leave everything up to the FBI. The
individual citizen has certain responsibilities of his own.” He has made
the statement publicly more than once.

Mr. Bresnahan. I have several more individuals I want to ask about.
Q. [By Mr. Bresnahan.] Did you know in the Communist Party

Norton Worksman? A. Norton Worksman I knew, but I do not recall
knowing him directly as a Communist Party member. We did a great
deal of business. I knew him very well. I don’t know if he knew I was a
Communist.

Q. Did you know Herbert Zimmerman? A. I knew Herbert Zimmer-
man very well as one of the active young men in American Youth for
Democracy. I don’t recall if I met him prior to that in the Young Com-
munist League or not. But while in the American Youth for Democracy,
he worked as part of our inner Communist Party members governing and
directing the AYD organization.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party Donald Tormey? A. Don
Tormey is a difficult man to forget, I think, any place you meet him. I
remember him very well as a rather violent Communist. I would say
specifically to pinpoint one particular date again, it was in 1945 at the
Massachusetts State Convention of the Communist Party, and Don
Tormey was one of the speakers at that convention for the Communist
Party.

Representative Tynan. Do you know of your own knowledge whether
Don Tormey was carrying out within his own union the work of the
Communist Party?

The Witness. Yes, indeed. Don Tormey was one of a number of
union leaders who met regularly as Communists, laying plans for their
union activities. Donald Bollen was another one, a labor union organizer
working under Communist Party discipline. These meetings were held
sometimes at Party headquarters and other times held in the back room
of the Progressive Book Store at Beach Street.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party, in the labor movement of
it, William T. Murdock? A. Bill Murdock I knew, but at the moment
I don’t remember specifically in what connection.

Representative Randall. I would like to ask a question about Don
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Tormey. You said they had these meetings, Tormey and Bollen, in
reference to the unions?

The Witness. Yes.
Representative Randall. They held them where, at the Progressive

Book Shop?
The Witness. Some of the meetings, a number of the meetings I

know of, of this particular union group and possibly others too, were held
in a back room in the Progressive Book Shop.

Representative Randall. Were you ever at the meetings?
The Witness. No, but one of my jobs was Literature Director, and

I used to be in the Progressive Book Shop doing business with Frank
Collier. And on a number of occasions I noticed this gathering taking
place. And my knowledge of these individuals was that they were all
labor union people. At other times this same group of labor union folks
would be together at Communist Party headquarters. Again, I would
not be attending the meetings. I was probably out in the other room
running a mimeograph machine or something like that.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party Clifford McAvoy? A. I
knew Cliff McAvoy in the Communists, but again I am trying to recall
some specific instance that will pinpoint it. lam sorry to say I cannot.
Cliff’s membership again in the Party was very well known. To my
knowledge he too made little attempt to conceal his membership, and
he further married a fellow Communist from New Hampshire, whose
name has not yet been named before the Committee, but a girl I knew
verv well.

Senator Powers. Was that one of the musts in the Party
The Witness. It is a peculiar thing that that is generally what hap-

pens, yes.

The Witness. Communists usually marry Communists. If not, the
marriage usually doesn’t last very long. And, generally speaking, you
will find the thing runs pretty much in that pattern.

Q. Did you know in the Communist Party Francis O’Connor?
A. Yes.

Q. Do you recall in what connection you met him within the Com-
munist Party? A. If I am not mistaken, Francis O’Connor was one of
those who attended the 1945 convention of the Communist Party in July
of that year.

Q. Did you know Edmund Izzo in the Communist Party? A. Yes,
I did know Edmund Izzo, again, in connection with Communist Youth
activity. Edmund Izzo has attended cell meetings in my own home at
246 Tremont Street, Melrose.

Mr. Bresnahan. That is all the questions I have of individualsabout
whom I would ask Mr. Philbrick at this time in public session.

The Chairman. Do you wish to continue with further questions on
other matters?

Senator Powers. Misery likes company

Mr. Bresnahan. No.
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The Chairman. Any questions on the part of members of the Com-
mission?

The Chairman. Senator Powers.
Senator Powers. I would like to ask Mr. Philbrick if he will tell us

Just how he happened to get in, what motivated your entrance? I think
that is quite important. All the information is wonderful, but why did
you get into this?

The Witness. I think that is very important, especially in view of the
fact the Communist Party themselves have now said they are going after
these teen-age kids who are just wide open for it.

Senator Powers. You entered the Party when, 1940?
The Witness. 1940. And at that time I had moved over into Cam-

bridge, Alassachusetts. I was newly married and had taken myself a job
with the Holmes Direct Alail Service in Cambridge, direct mail adver-
tising firm. And I suppose, as any one moving into a new area, we felt
that a pretty good way to become acquainted with the good people in the
city was to join and participate in worth-while civil and social organiza-
tions. It was at this time incidentally, both my wife and I had been
very active in youth work all of our lives as church members. It was at
this time in connection with the routine call that I was making at 7 Water
Street, that I happened to knock at the door of the Massachusetts Youth
Council. The first person I met was Alice Mills. She told me about the
Alassachusetts Youth Council, the wonderful work it was doing, all the
benefits for youth, the job-training programs and other wonderful, worth-
while objectives. One of their chief slogans and perhaps the biggest was
“Peace of the World.” They had “Peace” plastered all over the walls
of their room. It was supposedly a pacifist youth organization.

Well, they surely hit a responsive chord, because I, I suppose as the
vast majority of other young men and women at that time, 1940, with
the world becoming embroiled in the second World War not a single
one of us wanted to get into that mess. Nobody was anxious in the
United States to get into war. This peace slogan was a natural, and an
awful lot of good people were working for peace. And I certainly was
interested in preserving peace for the United States, if that was possible.
What I didn’t know, of course, was or didn’t realize was the Com-
munists had a pact with Nazi Germany, and it was only for that reason
the Communists were using that slogan of Peace.

Like a dope and dupe, I joined the Cambridge Youth Council as did
two or three hundred other young people in Cambridge. Three to four
hundred young people joined that organization first of all, because they
had no knowledge that Nat and Alice Alills were members of the Com-
munist Party. They had no knowledge that the Youth Council was con-
trolled from the beginning by the Communist criminal conspiracy. In
fact, it took me four or six months to discover to my chagrin

Senator Powers. Six months. That would be into 1941?

Senator Powers. Air. Chairman.
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The Witness. About the middle of 1940. I approached the FBI some
time in the fall of 1940 or thereabouts, a much confused young man, I
must admit. First of all, I went to the FBI looking for information. I
thought maybe they could help me out and tell me what was wrong. I
quickly discovered there was no information coming out, but the FBI
was much interested in information going in. And they suggested to me
if I would, they would appreciate it very much if I would let them know
what the organization was doing, especially what these certain individuals
in the organization were doing. And so, I thought, there is nothing much
to that, that is easy. Little did I know, of course, because at that time
I knew nothing about Communism and the Party. Hadn’t heard of a
Communist front. I was a wide open sitting duck for the Communists.
I am afraid to say and sorry to say that in my opinion a vast majority
of these teen-agers that the Communists themselves say they are now
going after are equally ill-prepared to deal with this thing wr hen they
meet it. You can go into our schools, colleges and find no information
available to these people about Communists. Again, we were discussing
this in North Easton last night at this meeting sponsored by the Lions,
and I checked with some of the school teachers and found I was right. It
is nothing different, and that is those young people didn’t have one single
solitary document, piece of material that would help them defend them-
selves or to guard against the approach which the Communists make.

That is my beginning. I started in as a victim of the Communists just
as many others have been victimized. That is why I have a very real
appreciation of the many thousands of people in the United States who
have been victimized by the Communist Party most successfully. It is a
matter of public record that through the operation of Communists fronts,
the Communist Party have been able to obtain in a single year as much
as something like $500,000 I believe is the figure. No, it is more than that.
Tremendous vast amounts of money have been obtained through Com-
munist front organizations by the Communist Party for the use of the
Communist Party and obtained from non-Communists. Many, many
thousands of dollars went to the Communist Party through the operation
of the Massachusetts Council or the National Council for American-
Soviet friendship.

It would seem to me that the laws of fraud would somehow play a part,
but as yet I have never seen a single Communist going to jail for per-

fraud.petrating that malicious and viciou
Senator Powers. Now you have given your reasons how you happened

to get into the movement. Now you are in it for a period of seven years.
What about those people who are not in there with any stars in their
eyes? What did they expect to gain as a result of this participation in
this criminal conspiracy you speak about?

The Witness. I would prefer the Communists themselves would speak
in that connection. This is an entire accident that I happen to have this
photostat with me. It is a quotation from the speech by Andre Zarnoff
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to the first meeting of the Cominform when it was set up in 1947 after
the war. And that was read in our cell meetings here while I was in the
Pro group. Martha Fletcher was then the chairman of our cell. These
other people I mentioned were there, and the Zarnoff statement reads as
follows: “The ultimate aim of the Communist Internationale is to re-
place world capitalist economy by a world system of Communism. Com-
munist societies will abolish class lines,” and so forth.

In other words, world conquest is the goal. This is known to everj
single Communist.

Senator Powers. Is it safe to say these individuals visualize them-
selves as future Commissars?

The Witness. Sure. They consider themselves as highly intelligent,
very brilliant. They are the ones that know what is going to happen
before the revolution, during the revolution and after the revolution.
Then they are going to be on top, not stupid like the rest of the Ameri-
cans. They are going to be on the winning side, and when this thing
takes place, they are going to be in a pretty good position. That is, so
they think.

Senator Powers. That is your considered opinion
The Witness. That is one of the major reasons. There are many

other reasons.
Senator Powers. lamat a loss to understand
The Witness. I think that in the Pro group especially you would find

many complicated reasons. These people again are of a higher intel-
lectual level than the average. How you would define those reasons, I
don’t know, because to this day I don’t think any one of them quite told
us. Alger Hiss has yet to tell us. Dr. Bella Dodds tried to tell us how
in her own words, but with very little success. Whittaker Chambers has
tried to say why, but people don’t understand why he permitted him-
self tc

llizabeth Bentley was in it.Mr. Cashman. We know why I
is that many people are apparently
if government and apparently have
3t they are in the movement. lam

Mr. Powers. The reason I ask
quite successful under our system
done all right for themselves and y
at a loss to understand.

The Witness. It is because, as I said before, they are convinced this
is going to happen. I know it sounds incredible to healthy minded
Americans, to you people seated here that anybody could be convinofed
it is going to happen. But they believe so with some assurance. William
Z. Foster in his recent book, in the foreword of the book dedicates it to
“My grandson who will live in a Communist United States.” This is
not idle boasting. He believes that. There is no doubt about it in his
mind at all. And the Communists are bolstered in this belief by looking
at the record. They brag of the record of the Communist Party. All
they have to do is look at the movement of the Communist Internationale
in the last 38 years. It only started 38 years ago. It only started with
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40,000 hard core Commando troops in Moscow, and in 38 years have
grown and until today they have seized and established absolute bloody
control over 900 millions of the world’s population. This is something
that has never happened before in world history and every single Com-
munist appreciates that. Take a look at the British Empire. Today it
numbers its strength at 500 million and is going down fast.

Look at the Catholic Church. It is supposed to be a pretty good
organization at building, has been at it for a long time. The Catholic
Church numbers its worldwide strength at 400 million. The Communist
criminal conspiracy has 900 million people under their control and power.
The Communists also took a look at the map of the world which Ameri-
cans don’t do often enough. He keeps an eye on every single area and
sees that since the Communist Party started 38 years ago they have been
taking over control of the world territory at the rate of a thousand square
miles a day, day in and day out, every single day for those 38 years.
And a Communist will remind you of one thing, the free people, the free
nations have not won back one single inch of that territory we have lost.
The Communist is completely convinced this is a movement which is
inevitable.

I wish I had the documents to read their own words. This is inevitable,
this is going to happen, this is the course of history, and our victory is
assured.

The Chairman. lam going to raise something puzzles a great many
people. It puzzles myself. Take any young man that comes back from
our fighting front like the one we had in Korea, cold or hot war, call it
as you will, facing Chinese Communists, clearly backed by the Com-
munist power, comes back to this country, takes advantage of Uncle
Sam’s help in securing an education, get almost every iota of financial
help he can from that, an honorable soldier. He is examined, our own

men know as of a certain time on a certain occasion he was seen in a

certain place where Communists gather, where Communism was talked
about, where the Daily Worker was read and where instructions through
the Daily Worker came to them, where there was a drop station, where
there were instructions given and where moneyand informationwas turned
into the drop Korea. And when he is asked if he was there, why he
was there, when he was there, he takes the Fifth Amendment. And we
asked on various approaches. Arou knew where the place was, and so
forth, and he takes the Fifth Amendment. How can a man being a

patriot, willing to go to the front, baring his chest to the enemy, taking
a chance of getting killed, apparently willing to fight, comes back to this
country, takes his educational, financial help from our country and then
that takes place. How can that be explained? What can happen to the
mind of a man like that? How’ can he be reached by the Communists?
How do they do it? I think it would serve as a useful purpose if we could
know how’ the Communists get into that man’s mind. How do they do
it?
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The Witness. It is done by the cleverest system in the world, and,
of course, it is a system the Communists have evolved and been improv-
ing upon steadily for many, many years. It would take an awfully long
time to begin to describe it, and I am afraid even then I might not do
a good job.

Possibly it wouldbe a good idea to call in a team of two or three psychi-
atrists to analyze the thing, to see what happens.

The Chairman. It is frightening to think how they do it.
The Witness. I have seen it happen in our youth. I saw one young

man thank God I saw most of them quit I saw one young man come
in who came from a very fine home. His parents were very fine people,
no question about it at all. He had a fine education. He was well trained
and at one of our great universities. He had nothing but a very brilliant
career, a fine personality, gave every promise in the world. Yet he stayed
with that Young Communist League. He stayed with it and slowly
began to absorb more and more despite the fact that hekept learning the
real facts. He stayed with it and as far as I know he is still in the Com-
munist criminal conspiracy today right here in the Boston area. It is
difficult to understand how and why that takes place.

The Chairman. Is there any doubt in your mind but what these
boys don’t know the whole story? They must know about massacres,
about the whips that the Communists use, about the terrible number of
deaths, about the subjugation of free peoples. They must know all
that because the Communist literature openly speaks about it.

The Witness. That is true. My only hint or suggestion or enlighten-
ment can be in this fashion, and that is, I have looked into this quite a
bit myself. In fact, I have talked to several top psychiatrists and top
propaganda experts on this very topic and it all gets back to something
which seems pretty legitimate and pretty valid. And that is it would
seem and counter-intelligence agencies have noticed in fact, in the
very headlines this week you have seen a lot about Pavlovian Psychiatry.
That is from the Pavlovian psychiatrist who experimented in the field of
conditioned reflex. He experimented with dogs and animals. Pavlov
noticed that if you took a plate of food, placed it before the dog, the
saliva would begin to run in the dog’s mouth. Then he began to experi-
ment by ringing a bell. After a certain given amount of time, he dis-
covered that he could then place an empty dish before the dog with no
food in it, ring the bell, and the saliva would begin to run in the dog’s
mouth. There is no logical reason for this —no taste, no smell, nothing
there except the ringing of the bell. The dog’s thinking process had
been short-circuited by a false impulse.

Now, the Communists have reasoned that since human beings are
nothing but animals the Communist is a materialist. There is no
God, no hereafter, no spiritual being, no soul a human body is nothing
but a machine, and that is all. There is no difference between the animal
and the human.
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The Chairman. Would this apply to the brainwash technique?
The Witness. Exactly. This touches directly in the field of brain-

washing. It is based on Pavlovian Psychiatry. That means conditioning
a human being to respond to false impulses. That is the secret of trying
to control the people from behind the Iron Curtain, of maintaining the
curtain and people under control,
of it, but it is a terrific instrument,
propaganda in the United States
Take a look at the names of the orj:
versive organization. Look at the

That is only a very brief discussion
It is scientifically done and all the

is based on Pavlovian Psychiatry,
anizations listed in the guide to sub-
names of the Communist Front or-

ganizations that have operated here in the state of Massachusetts and
what do you find? Well, let’s take a look here. OK, here is a good
name here is a Communist apparatus that went over to Spain to
fight in the war in Spain. What do they call it? Do they call it the
Lenin-Brigade? Do they call it the Marx Brigade or the Spanish Brigade?
They call it the Abraham Lincoln Brigade. These words are not an
accident. The name of Abraham Lincoln these word symbols mean
certain things to the American people. They are words we respond
favorably to even beyond thought. Our thinking is being short-circuited.

In Chicago, Illinois, they had a Communist Party school which they
operated. Did they call it the Communist Party School? No, because
they knew what would happen if they w'ent up to a man’s door and said
“Would you contribute to the Communist Party School?” They knew
from Pavlovian Psychiatry that they could knock at the door and say,
“Sir, would you contribute to the Abraham Lincoln School,” and he
would reach in his pocket and say, “Here is ten bucks.”

“What did they call this school in Boston? The Communist Party
School? No, the Samuel Adams School, because that name is a term, a
word symbol to which people in Boston were conditioned to respond
automatically without even thinking about it in a favorable way. That
is the secret way. In running through that entire list you will find this
pattern is very, very clear. It is a scientific technique designed to confuse.

The State Department has recently published a book, the title of
which

The Chairman. We will take a short rece

[Short rece
Mr. Bresnahan. I have no further questions. Before the witness

is excused, I would like to say that he has been of great assistance to us,
and the information he has given us today and his knowledge of Com-
munism in the past and of the present and their aims in the future was
greatly appreciated, and that I feel that he has been a great American.

The Chairman. Such statement will be made a part of the official
record. Have the members of the Commission additional questions?

Representative Tynan. There are two individuals who, because of
their actions and the presentation of their testimony before this Com-
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mission, I am vitally interested in, because they were the type of indi-
viduals who, when they went to the medium of the press or to their or-
ganizations which they represented, they attempted because of their
background both in Catholic schools and things of that sort, to say we
were union busters and we had assassinated their characters conse-
quently, I feel it is incumbent upon me to ask Mr. Philbrick if he knows
the name and would pass any comment, if he has any, on them. One
is Paul Seymour, I believe.

Mr. Beesnahan. President of District 2 of the United Electrical,
Radio and Machine Workers.

The Witness. Ido not recall of ever having met Paul Seymour in-
side a secret cell meeting, but many times I was assigned by the Party to
go to the UE headquarters which at that time was on Tremont Street.
We had one or two assigned people in the office, a couple of girls. Many
times I visited the office.

I was there with Donald Bollen. He and I went there as Communists
and met with Paul Seymour on matters of interest to the Communist
Party. lam sure and I know Paul Seymour knew we were representing
the Communist Party, and he knew he was working with Communists.

Representative Tynan. He made no objection?
The Witness. None at all. In fact, we got along very well.
Representative Tynan. How about Albert J. Fitzgerald?
The Witness. I have very little information about Albert Fitz-

gerald. I saw him only never personally however, I saw him at
open functions such as the Progressive Party, largely in the nature of
Communist fronts. I never had any direct contact with the man. I
have spoken to him casually by way of recognition. lam sure he wouldn’t
know me at all today. That is all I know about Albert Fitzgerald. I
never had any indication he was a member of the Communist Party.

Representative Tynan. Do you think it would give pleasure to the
Communist Party if the Massachusetts Commission on Communism and
Subversive Activities would be terminated?

The Witness. lam sure it would give a great deal of pleasure to the
Communists if that was done, yes.

Representative Tynan. No further questions.
The Chairman. Mr. Philbrick, have you any knowledge or informa-

tion, for instance, that has come to your attention to the effect that since
our investigation the Communist Party has issued orders to its various
cells to screen with extra careful security in mind its members within
their meetings in order to clear such meetings of informants?

The Witness. That question since this Commission was formed or
since I got out of the Party?

The Chairman. Since this Commission started its work.
The Witness. No, I have not received such information, but in a

sense it would not be quite necessary, because the Communist Party had
already set that up. At the time this Commission was first formed, they
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already had in existence the security regulations which were to the effect
they were to very carefully screen every one of the members and be very,
very cautious. I am sure now the Commission is in existence they are
observing those rules with even more caution than before. That is in-
evitable. That is for sure, although I have seen no directives of anything
of the kind from the Party.

Representative Tynan. One further question. While we have been
investigating we have only been doing so towards the medium of legis-
lation in the hopes of creating some, if possible. You spoke of teenagers
and I was wondering if we were to devise some type of legislation which
would require the study of Communism within the public school system,
it would be of benefit to this Commonwealth.

The Witness. It would be of tremendous benefit, and I would urge
such action be taken because unfortunately apparently the school com-
mittees themselves are not doing it. Individual teachers here and there
are doing a fine job, but not very many and certainly most of the young
people have no information at all. They are coming out these young
people, certainly I think we all agree this problem we have of dealing with
Communism is not going to be solved by us older folks sitting here now.
I think we all agree undoubtedly these young people now in college as they
come out they are going to have dumped into their laps the biggest prob-
lem they ever had. They talk about book burning. Book burning has
been taking place in my mind because you can go to many schools and
colleges and not find any single book agains t Communism in the country.
Many, many colleges, many, many schools. I would strongly urge that
legislation be enacted, that it be required that our schools provide accurate
knowledge and information to the students concerning the nature of the
enemy we face because you cannot fight an enemy unless you know your
enemy.

The Chairman. Any additional questions?
Mr. Cashman. There is a distinction between the laws as they pertain

to Communism here in Massachusetts with reference to the outlawing of
the Party and on the national level. You have indicated throughout your
entire testimony today there has been a thread running through it that
the Communists thrive on secrecy and going underground. Did you have
in mind when you were making these comments perhaps the outlawing of
the Party formed the basis against which they could continue to foster
and fester?

The Witness. Yes. There is no doubt but that the Communist have
used that argument and continue to use it today. That is one reason I
have urged against outlawing the Communist Party. It has always been
my feeling, however right in some respect that action might seem, it fails
to appreciate the nature of the Communist Party themselves. I would
much rather see the Communist Party be declared legal, but to enforce
in all sections of the land the so-called McCarran Act, the Subversive
Activities Control Act of 1950, which requires every single Communist to
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register as a Communist Party member, which requires the Party itself to
register, to provide knowledge and information as to its activities and
headquarters and especially its financial statement, and requires Com-
munist front organizations or Communist action groups to also register
as Communist fronts, Communist action groups and likewise file a state-
ment concerning their offices, their principal place of business and financial
statements. I think this is only my personal opinion that would be
a most effective way in putting them out of business or helping put them
out of business.

Mr. Cashman. Assuming that were done, you presuppose the Com-
munist Party is declared to be a legal party and permitted to function
under the guidance, direction and c
it becomes a political party as sui
tinction between requiring them to

ontrol you suggest. Once that is done
sh, and where would then be the dis-
do that and other parties not to?
you would find it impossible for them
arty and gain any success or make any
progress made has been through their

The Witness. I think actually
to operate as a regular, legitimate p
headway at any point. The great
secrecy and subversion. The open Communist has not been able to get
very far. Otis Hood as an open Communist has been able to convince
very few people, and very few have been misled by Otis Hood.

Mr. Cashman. What comment have you to make with regard to the
enactment of an immunity statute which would grant to the individual
witness who appeared before any investigating committee an immunity
so that if he failed to answer any question that was put to him that was
within the proper realm of the investigation what is your opinion?

The Witness. I have not formed an opinion on the so-calledimmunity
law. I don’t know.

The Chairman. Any additional questions?
Representative Tynan. Going back to the educational feature of it,

are you familiar with the book called “A Hundred Things You should
know about Communism”?

The Witness. Yes, lam
Representative Tynan. Are you familiar with Mr. Eastland’s hand

book?
The Witness The “Handbook for Americans” is a very fine book

which has just come out. It contains a wealth of information.
Representative Tynan. Do you think books of that nature should be

introduced, say, into our Boston public high school system?
The Witness. Yes, indeed. And I think part of the requirements of

our schools is that they should be provided with information about the
very nature of Communism. I would say in addition to the two booklets
you already mentioned, that the Party be studied not simply as it relates
to Communist activities in the United States, but as a Communist Inter-
national, In other words, that they learn something about what goes on
behind the Iron Curtain. They are provided with the facts of slave
labor, that they know about the fifteen million slave laborers in camps
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today, that they are provided with information that today in Czecho-
slovakia one third of the working population is in slave working camps.
These facts would very quickly protect against the young people being
misled by these high sounding phrases. All you have to do is arm them
with facts and information not propaganda, just with facts and they
will be able to take care of themselves.

The Chairman. On one point in your testimony, during the last two
years it has developed that certain rather large sums of money have been
contributed throughout the Massachusetts area which found its way into
the coffers of the labor movement which we know is just a phony move-
ment behind the Iron Curtain in Hungary and Czechoslovakia to be
exact, I think mostly in Hungary. It has come from this area. We had
an indication at that time of the amount of money so diverted from
Massachusetts. Can you give us any estimate which in your mind might
be reliable as to the amount of money today that leaves Massachusetts
and finds its way into either directly or indirectly, the organizations
under the directions of the Soviet Union behind the Iron Curtain?

The Witness. lam afraid I would not be able to answer that ques-
tion with any accuracy, sir, no. But lam sure it is large. I know the
so-called Rosenberg campaign. They had a committee to secure justice
in the Rosenberg case, and I am sure if you were able to secure the figures
as to the amount of money that was collected under the guise of that
committee to secure justice, undoubtedly you would be astonished to
learn how much it was. We did learn in New York State alone $300,000
was collected in one year by that one Communist front organization in
that one state, a third of a million.

Mr. Cashman. Of which $ll,OOO went to the Rosenberg children
Mr. Bhesnahan. $l,lOO,
The Chairman. $l,lOO out of 1300,000. And you would presume in

your considered judgment that same ratio might apply to whatever was
collected here?

Mr. Cashman. I have one further question. The idealists, so called,
of the Communist movement have been dedicated to the overthrow of
the government and the elimination of a capitalistic system with the
imposition of a different type, egalitarian, so called, type of government.
As a practical matter, isn’t it now true in Russia it isn’t so much the elimi-
nation of the capitalistic system they want as to supplant it with their
own membership and become the capitalists themselves?

The Witness. That is true. And a great deal of Party propaganda
bears it out in which they say the Communist state is very little different
from the capitalists. It is true today a lot of folks say they are against
monopoly, and so forth. If that is so, they would certainlybe against the
Soviet Union, because we have there the greatest single monopoly that
ever existed. No other organization has at its complete control so many.

Mr. Cashman. The Party faithful who survive will become million-
aires themselves?
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The Witness. Yes, indeed. And in New York I have had an unusual
opportunity to see the residence of the Soviet Ambassador to the UN.
They are worth about $400,000 or $500,000.

The Chairman. Their embassies without doubt are the largest in all
the European countries that I had occasion to visit this summer.

The Witness. The Russian delegates have places on Long Island
which are extremely expensive estates. They are the topmost capitalists
of all the capitalists.

The Chairman. Any additional questions?
Just before you are excused, this is an official state agency, and we are

acting on behalf of the Commonwealth, and in behalf of this Common-
wealth we wish to thank you very much indeed, sir, for coming here and
enlightening us and helping our citizens to protect themselves. Thank
you, you are excused.

And the Commission will terminate this hearing now and hold a brief
executive session with Mr. Philbrick.

[Hearing closed.}


